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HEARING ON SYMBOLS 

THURSDA Y. OCTOBER 15. 1992 

U.S. SENATE, 
SELECT COMMITTEE ON POW IMIA AFFAIRS, 

Washington, DC. 
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:35 a.m., in room SH-

216, Hart Senate Office Building, Han. John F. Kerry (chairman of 
the committee) presiding. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN F. KERRY, U.S. SENATOR 
FROM MASSACHUSETTS 

Chairman KERRY. The hearing of the Senate Select Committees 
on POW IMIA Affairs will come to order. 

We are meeting this morning in a unique kind of open session on 
matters that are almost always discussed in closed session and on 
matters that are normally classified. It is not easy to walk the line 
here. We have gone through some negotiations with Secretary 
Cheney and Assistant Secretary Andrews in order to try to see if 
we can do this in a responsible way, so that we can meet the needs 
of the committee to try to adequately inform the public about this 
and not leave people with a sense that something is being hidden 
behind closed doors. 

On the other hand, I want to make this point emphatically, and I 
know I am joined in this by other Members of the committee. 
There is a reason that imagery analysis and certain other aspects 
of this issue related to these analyses are classified. We have na­
tional security interests. We have ongoing processes of imagery. 
The world knows it. But the world does not know precisely how we 
analyze, precisely what we are capable of. If we sit here in open 
session and display every tool of our trade, we are in effect turning 
over to people a full measure of our abilities. 

Maybe they know it. Maybe they know a lot of it. Maybe they 
have learned it and culled it through their own experiences, but 
good security procedures and good national security protective ef­
forts require that you not voluntarily and willfully and somewhat 
stupidly just say here it is, and hand it over. There is always the 
interest of keeping people guessing about what your abilities and 
capacities are. That is why we have line renditions, as they are 
called, or facsimiles, not the actual photography, so that they do 
not see the actual clarity or capacity of your photography, or what 
the full measure of size and other aspects of it are. 

By the same token, there are certain facets of escape and eva­
sion, certain codes, certain concepts of survival that we would not 
want to tip somebody off in the event that in a future conflict some 
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surfaced in Southeast Asia since the end of the war, information 
which may pertain to the subject of American prisoners of war or 
personnel listed as missing in action who did not return at Oper­
ation Homecoming. In August, the committee held 2 days of hear­
ings on some of the first-hand and hearsay accounts of U.S. POWs 
reported alive after 1973, reports which clustered in geographic 
areas where there were known detention facilities. The committee 
has a lot more work to do in this area, but I am pleased we have 
begun the process of examining each of these reports in detail. 

Today, we scheduled a hearing to examine certain man-made 
symbols that have appeared in aerial photography in Southeast 
Asia which could relate to distress signals from U.S. pilots shot 
down, captured, and possibly held long after the war. In view of the 
information put forward at our September hearings that we had 
expected more POWs and MIAs to come home in 1973, it is incum­
bent upon the committee to treat the information before us today, I 
believe, with the assumption that American pilots from the war 
could still be alive and held against their will somewhere in com­
munist hands in Laos and Vietnam. 

I look forward to the public testimony of each of the witnesses 
that have been invited here today. For those who may not know, 
the joint services SERE agency-SERE stands for survival, escape, 
resistance, and evasion-is run by the Air Force, and is the agency 
which taught our POW s and MIAs how to survive in captivity and 
how to make so-called distress signals. They are the people respon­
sible for evaluating these markings. Yet, when the DIA found what 
their own imagery analysts believed were the letters K and USA 
stamped out in a rice paddy, DIA apparently did not show this in­
formation to JSSA, even though the alleged K was a known dis­
tress signal during the war. It is also somewhat surprising that the 
Air Force did not become aware of possible distress signals from 
possible Air Force POWs until the committee extracted it from the 
DIA earlier this year. 

In 1988 when the USA-K was found, I was a member of the 
POW IMIA task force in the House of Representatives. We were 
never briefed on these markings. Not only was Congress not 
briefed, but the Air Force was not briefed, either. The very agency 
responsible for evaluating the information was not briefed. Mr. 
Chairman, you and I and Senator Grassley were the first Ameri­
cans to demand to fly to this remote region in Laos some 4 years 
after the fact this past April. That, too, is somewhat surprising to 
me. 

Mr. Chairman, let me conclude by stating that one of the main 
reasons that-there are good reasons for having some portions of 
this hearing closed today, I will admit that. But there also is much 
reason to keep this information out in public other than very sensi­
tive sources and methods. We have to be very cautious about rea­
sons for exposing the truth to the American people. There are 
agendas out there among many people involved with this issue. 
What we need to do is find the truth. 

What is the truth? There is a real probability that some Ameri­
can prisoners of war, in my opinion, speaking for myself, have been 
held long after the 1973 ceasefire agreement with Vietnam and 
long after our Government said there was no evidence anyone was 



still alive. If anyone should doubt that possibility, the facts, I be­
heve, speak for themselves: radio intercepts; solid live sighting re­
ports, many of them still classified, unresolved; statements of 
North Vietnamese defectors; possible distress signals; Bobby Gar­
wood; the mortIcIan; and the fact that there were lists of prisoners 
thought to be held prisoners admitted by our officials in 1973. Put­
ting all that together, you understand why the task before this 
committee is so vital and important. 

But sadly, the case is that in the case of these symbols, our intel­
lig"nce agencies, and the policymakers, there really only are three 
optIons here, and I am not making any accusations one way or the 
other. There really only are three options as we deal with these sig­
nals. One, they had signals and did not know it, these symbols, did 
not know they had them; two, they knew they had them but did 
not believe they were real; and three, they knew they had them 
and refused to do anything about it. Those are the only three op­
tions we face. 

That is why I believe we have the hearing format this morning. 
The fact that the hearing format this morning is thrust upon us 
somewhat differently than I expected is a concern to me. We have 
a spokesman, and I am hoping that when we get to the witness 
panels that we will be able to get into more detail. But we do have 
a spokesman for the agency, and I am somewhat concerned about 
that because we want to be able to get to each of the witnesses in 
terms of their own knowledge. 

We, as you know, Mr. Chairman, have agreed to have an inde­
pendent consultant conduct a complete review of imagery, which 
Secretary Cheney has agreed to, which we are very grateful for. 
We look forward to doing that. But if we are to restore the credibil­
ity and confidence in our Government in the American people in 
our efforts to account for these men, then the committee must pro­
ceed to the truth regardless of the consequences. And the Defense 
Department, by the same token, must not fear different viewpoints. 
. We ,!lUst work togeth"r to find the truth. We must present it in 
Its entIrety to the AmerIcan people. Each and every witness must 
have the full-the feeling that they can fully represent what they 
feel to be the case with absolutely no intimidation by anyone in the 
Government. If we cannot get our own Government to tell the 
truth, I do not know how we can get Laos and Vietnam to do it. 

So, Mr. Chairman, I am ready to proceed with the first panel 
and look forward to the testimony today. ' 

Thank you. 
Chairman KERRY. Thank you very much, Senator Smith. Senator 

Grassley, do you have an opening statement? 
[Opening statement of Senator Smith follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR SMITH 

Today, the Select Committee on POW IMIA affairs meets to continue its investiga­
tion into information which has surfaced in Southeast Asia since the end of the 
war-information which pertains to the subject of American prisoners of war or per­
sonnel listed as missing in action who did not return at Operation Homecoming in 
1973. 

In August, the committee held 2 days of hearings on some of the first-hand and 
hearsay accounts of U.S. POWs reported alive after 1973-reports which clustered 
in geographic areas where there were known detention facilities. The committee 
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still has more work to do in this area, but I am pleased we have begun the process 
of examining these reports in detail. 

Today, we scheduled a hearing to examine certain man-made symbols .that ha:ve 
appeared in aerial photography in Southeast Asia. which could relate to distress sig­
nals from U.S. pilots shot down, captured and held long after the ,:",ar. 

In view of the information put forward at our September hear1Ogs-that we had 
expected more POWs and MIAs to come home in 1973-it is incumbent upon this 
committee to treat the information before us today with the assumption that Ameri­
can pilots from the Vietnam War could still be alive against their will somewhere 
inside Communist Laos and Vietnam. 

I look forward to the public testimony of each of the witnesses that have been 
invited here today. . 

Mr. Chairman, I now want to make a few comments about the prepared testimo­
ny the committee has received from the gentleman sitting at ~he ~itness Table-:­
Assistant Secretary of Defense for Command, Control, CommUnlCatlOns, and Intelh-
gence, Mr. Andrews. . . . 

I did not invite this witness to be here today, nor did I mVlte the other two De­
fense Intelligence Agency witnesses, Mr. Sheetz and Mr. Santora. Yet here they are. 
Mr. Chairman, on October 2, 1992, during a break in a Defense Department briefing 
to this committee, a trusted assistant of mine overheard Mr. Andrews state that I 
had a conspiracy theory for everything. . . 

Mr. Andrews also stated that the Department of Defense was succeedmg 10 ~how­
ing colleagues on this committee that I was "isolated" i.n my. views on this Issue. 
Less than 30 minutes later, I confronted Mr. Andrews WIth thIS statement, and he 
denied making it. 

Second, Mr. Chairman, I did not receive a copy of Mr. Andrews' lengthy state­
ment until late last night, even though our committee's own rules state that all 
opening statements must be received 48 hours in advance. And, having reviewed the 
statement, I can see why Mr. Andrews did not want me to have it until the last 
minute. 

Simply put, Mr. Chairman, the prepared statement of. the Assistant Secretary ?f 
Defense is deceiving to the American people, it contains maccurate statements, !t !s 
dishonest to Defense Department employees sitting in this room right now, an~ It IS 
downright misleading to this committee. But to the press people here today, Without 
all of the facts, they will have a difficult time challenging Mr. Andrews. And I am 
not prepared, today, on such short notice, to rebut line by line Mr .. Andrews' 12-page 
single-spaced filibuster-which is the only way to properly rebut hiS statement. I am 
not going to do this. . . . 

Instead, I will simply work even harder over the remammg months of thIS com­
mittee's lifespan to get the whole truth out to the families of our MIAs, to our veter­
ans, and to the American people, who have a right to know. 

For those who may not know, the Joint Services" Sere Agency, (Sere stands for 
Survival, Escape, Resistance, and Evasion) run by the Air. Force, is the agency 
which taught our POWs and MIAs how to survive in captiVIty, and how to make 
distress signals. They are the people responsible for evaluating po~sible d.istress 
markings. Yet, when the Defense Intelligence Agency found what their own Image­
ry analysts believed were the letters "K" and "USA" stamped out in a rice :r,addy in 
1988, DIA did not show this information to JSSA, even though the "K' was a 
known distress signal used during the war. . 

In fact, it astounds me that the Air Force did not become aware of possible diS· 
tress signals from possible Air Force POWs until this committee extracted it from 
the Defense Intelligence Agency earlier this year. 

In 1988 when the USA-K was found, I was a member of the POW IMIA Task 
Force in the House of Representatives, and we were never briefed on these unusual 
markings. It's bad enough that Congress was not briefed on the discoveries, but not 
even the Air Force?-the very agency responsible for evaluating this information? 
And to think, Mr. Chairman. that you and I, and Senator Grassley, were the first 
Americans to demand to fly up to this remote region in Laos some 4 years after the 
fact this past April-that, too, is astounding. 

Mr. Chairman. let me conclude by stating that I fear one of the main reasons cer­
tain Defense Department officials wanted this hearing behind closed doors today, 
was not because of national security, but because of their fear of exposing the truth 
to the American people. 

And what is that truth? I'll tell you what it is-there is a real probability that 
some American Prisoners of War have been held long after the 1973 Cease-Fire 
Agreement with Vietnam, and long after our Government said there was no evi­
dence anyone was still alive. 



If anyone doubts that this probability is real. read the radio intercepts the solid 
live-sighting reports (many of them still classified), read the statements of'North Vi­
etname~ ~efectors, the possible distr:ess s!gnals,-talk ~o Bobby Garwood, talk to 
the mortICIan, and help us get all the mtellIgence declassIfied. Then, you will under­
stand why the task before this committee is so vital and important. 

Sadly, the truth is that, in the case of these symbols, our Intelligence Agencies, 
and certain policy makers, either-I. Didn't know they had it 2. Knew they had it 
but didn't believe it could be real. or 3. Knew they had it, and refused to do any~ 
thing ~bout it. Those are the possible scenarios, and in each one, our Intelligence 
AgenCIeS have a lot at stake. That probability that men could still be alive, in my 
view, is something they fear most. 

And that is why I believe we have the hearing format this morning thrust upon 
us wher~ only. on.e viewpoint is apparently tolerated by the Defense Department, 
and no vlewpomt IS personally put forward by the Central Intelligence Agency, even 
thoug~ we have their written analysis of markings indicating they maybe pilot dis­
tress SIgnals. I note that the Defense Department has also chosen who will make an 
opening statement following Mr. Andrews and who will not. The last time I 
checked, our committee, not the Defense Department, decides who we want to hear from. 

An~ finally, the first pan.e1'.s prepared statement is a filibuster in the typical de­
bunkIng mode, so characterIstIc now of the DIA's POW IMIA office. That is sad. 

Because of all this, Mr. Chairman, I believe it is essential that we have an inde­
Jendent consultant conduct a complete review of all of this photography and image­
'y. I am pleased you have accepted my proposal, and I trust the Department of De­
ense will give our consultant full and complete access to relevant materials. 
If we are to restore credibility and confidence in our Government and its efforts 

o recover those unaccounted for, then this committee must not fear the truth, and 
ts consequences. And the Defense Department must not fear different viewpoints. 
Ve must work to uncover the truth, and we must present it, in its entirety, to the tmerican people. 

If we cannot get our own Government to tell the American people the truth, then 
cannot see how we can expect to ever get Vietnam and Laos to tell us the whole 

ruth ahout our men. 
So, Mr. Chairman, I'm ready to proceed with the first panel that this committee 
1Vit~ to be here today, and that's the JSSA. I'm aware of Mr. Andrews views, and 
beheve they will be adequately addressed by the DIA panel, which is the second 
anel we invited to be here. I formally object to all uninvited witnesses, without my 
now ledge or consent. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

STATEMENT OF HON. CHARLES E. GRASSLEY. U.S. SENATOR 
FROM IOWA 

Senator GRASSLEY. Yes, Mr. Chairman. I have just a few words 
lat I want to say that will hopefully put this hearing in context. I 
.ve been hearing on the news lately comments that we have evi­
mce that we left men behind but we do not have proof, that we 
ive evidence that men may still be alive but we do not have 
·oof. I am not Sure what the relevance is of such comments be­
luse in my humble opinion I believe it is impossible to get proof of 
en left behind or living men now unless we get it from either the 
ietnamese or the Lao. And that is not likely to happen. At least, 
, should not presume it is going to happen. 
In my view, proof is a false standard. Three former Secretaries of 
,fense did not have proof when they stated their beliefs. It was 
eir judgment that we may have left men behind. As Secretary 
hlesinger put it, quote, I can draw no other conclusion, unquote. 
,eir judgment was based on evidence, not proof. You do not need 
solute conclusive proof to render jUdgments. Certainly, those 
ree former Secretaries of Defense did not. 
[t seems to me that what this committee will be doing is render­
~ a judgment based on evidence, not proof. We cannot be naive 
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enough to assume proof is going to walk right up and bite us in the 
hind end. Our committee has the same evidence that the three 
former Secretaries of Defense had. In fact, we have much more. 
Now I do not intend to prejudge the committee's own judgments 
befo;e the report is written, but logic tells me that we will hav,: a 
hard time concluding less than what the three former secretanes 
did, and that would be based on evidence, that would not would be 
based on proof. 

The next logical question is if it is our judgment. that we left men 
behind, what happened to them? Is there any eVId~nce that som~ 
might have survived? The answer to that questIOn IS there IS eVI­
dence that some may have survived. Not proof, but evidence. As 
my friend Senator McCain stated last week on NBC's ~ateline,. let 
us examine the evidence that we have that men may stIll be alIve, 
and then I will indicate the significance of the information we are 
supposed to be examining today. 

First is the universe of men who were unaccounted for after 
March 1973. According to the documents that we uncovered at the 
Library of Congress last month, there were 1,276. men unaccounted 
for after Homecoming. Now, WIthout that statIstIc, none of the eVI­
dence of possible survival is plausible; With that statistic, ho~ever, 
our analysis should have a presumptIon of lIfe, not death as It has 
been. 

When taken together with this universe of unaccounted for, the 
stated judgment of three former Defense Secretaries creates a new 
context for looking at live sighting reports. I still do not under­
stand why this committee held the live sill'hting hearing~ before ~he 
Paris Peace Accords hearings. All that did was to deprIve the lIve 
sighting hearings of the context that I am now describing. We put 
the cart before the horse. . 

In that light, we cannot yet successfully judge DIA's wholesale 
debunking of live sighting reports. For one thing, there are stIll 
outstanding discrepancies to be addressed. You wIll re~all, Mr. 
Chairman, that the original ground rul.es for that ~ean,!g we~e 
that DIA would not be allowed informatIon not contamed m theIr 
files for the purpose of debunking live sighting reports .. N ~w, they 
did it anyway. And we, so far, have let them get away WIth It. . 

As a consequence, the committee then identified numero~s d,S­
crepancies between assertions made by DIA and what was m the 
files. Many of DIAs assertions were not supported by documenta­
tion. We sent those identified discrepancies in letter form to DIA, 
and we have yet to have a response. . 

When taken as a whole, the live sighting reports are compellmg. 
General Secord, in his testimony, referred to the law of large num­
bers. These sightings are especially compelling in light of the Paris 
Peace Accords hearings and the 1,278 men who were unaccounted 
for after Homecoming. Some of the live sighting reports were 
deemed invalid by DIA merely on the basis that we left no one 
behind, therefore, the sighting is false. 

DIA's position is that every one o~ the t~ousands of reports '!ore 
invalid or unresolved. They are all kmd of lIke UFO sIghtmgs WIth 
no basis in reality. For some reason, thousands of people came for­
ward to lie or to misrepresent or to misinterpret the truth. But the 
relevant question is how can these live sightings be viewed like 



UFO sightings in light of the Paris Peace Accords hearings that we 
just had? The answer is simply they cannot be, because the Paris 
Peace Accords hearings gave the live sighting reports a context, a 
plausibility quotient. In my view, we must revisit this issue before 
our work is completed, and we must certainly get a response on the 
discrepancies. 

The second body of evidence suggesting survival is the radio 
intercepts. The committee found five such intercepts referring to 
the transfer of prisoners; two in particular from 1979 and 1980 
spoke of a specific number of U.s. prisoners being transferred. 

The third body of evidence is the distress signals and the pilot 
code numbers. There are two issues here. The first is that DIA and 
CIA were not even aware of DOD's distress symbol program until 
this year. DIAs photographic interpreters, or PI's, as I will call 
them, have not been trained in interpreting photographs related to 
this program. So how reliable can DIA's assessment be? We need to 
keep this in mind as we listen this morning to the debunking. 

We are going to hear that these numbers and symbols are shad­
ows or vegetation. We will hear that one symbol cannot be real be­
cause it is composed of rice stubble. Yet those who trained pilots to 
make these symbols say that they train them to use rice stubble, to 
use vegetation, or to use anything else that might be at their dis­
posal to send that signal. 

The second issue is the most crucial. We have heard from some 
that we have no specific evidence about a specific person at a spe­
cific time in a specific location. The issue of the pilot code numbers, 
if valid, constitute specific evidence of specific people at a specific 
time in a specific location. It must be understood that these code 
numbers, if valid, can be tied to specific people. This is not neces­
sarily the case with the distress symbols such as the walking K. 

On October 2 and 5, the committee received a full court debunk­
ing from DOD on the pilot code numbers in two closed sessions. 
They said that numerous sets of numbers seen in a photo and 
which match code numbers of known MIAs were shadows and 
vegetation. They made the numbers disappear, presto, just like 
that, by some sort of high-technology equipment. 

But what DIA did not tell the committee was the following: First, 
it failed to provide an adequate foundation for understanding the 
strengths and the weaknesses of the technical systems used to 
obtain photography. Second, it failed to discuss alternative systems 
available for verification and for clarity. Third, it failed to inform 
us about other analytical techniques that could and should have 
been used. And, fourth, it failed to look at wartime photos for com­
parison purposes. It even failed to consult with wartime PI's for 
their expertise and experience. 

Because of these shortcomings, DIA provided us with an incom­
plete analysis. When we put these shortcomings on top of the obvi­
ous deficiencies and the qualifications of DIA personnel to examine 
,ymbols photography, the question once again is how reliable can 
DrAs assessment be? DOD's failure to present these basic assess­
ments to our committee, along with the debunking and the result­
ing questions of credibility stemming from this failure, is outlined 
In a memo by committee staff. And, Mr. Chairman, at this point I 
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would like to include that in the record, not at this point, at the 
end of my statement. h" . t 

Let me conclude, Mr. Chairman, by stating th~t t IS Issue I~ 00 
im ortant for us to rely on DIA's analysis exclusIvely for our Judg­
mint This may be the only evidence that we find that pOSSIbly 
oint~ to specific men. We need an independent as~ssment! not 

Pust a DIA assessment. Five different reports h~ve raIsed ~he Issue 
~f DIA's mindset to debunk. The publIc IS skeptIcal of DIA s contm­
ued debunking of evidence. No matter what DIA says, we need an 
independent evaluation of the evidence, as well. These 'lhoto~ mtli 
in fact show shadows. But I want an mdependent ana YSIS 0 e 
me th":t, not just DIA. b k d . 

It is not enough for a photo interpreter to have a ac groun m 
interpreting imagery. It requires a PI with experIen~e and e~per­
tise in distress symbols programs. DIA's PI's do not ave suc ex­
pertise. They have no background in this program, nOb djtatbas: ~~ 
this rogram, and no wartime lIJCIager~ of such sym 0 s 0 r 
from PIf a PI is not trained in readmg d,stress symbols and does ,not 
kno~ what to look for, he will likely see ~hadows and vegetatIOn, 
and he will likely write them off as anomalies.. . 

The USA-K symbol, with no context, means nothmg. :r'he pO.mt 
. th t the DIA has no context for interpretmg th,S partICular Im­
: er a It does not know what other things should be looked at or 
l;ok:iJ for. DIA did not treat the USA-K symbol m the case .If a 

ro am They had no files on the program, no database, an no 
~a!tIme' photos. The fact that numbers disappear when blown up 
or subjected to concentrated light sources does not negate the POSSI­
bility that they could be real. There are checks and balances ana­
lysts must go through for verification, and pIA does not apPha:; to 
have taken that basic step. What could poSSibly have cast a s a ow 
that says Xmas? . t t 

If we want brain surgery performed, we d,:, not JUS ~an a 
doctor we want a brain surgeon. If we want to mterpret thiS dat~, 
we do' not just want a PI, we want one with expe~tise and experI­
ence in reading distress symbols. That is the way It Is.~o;e Ibl:~~ 
intelligence community, a~d that I.S the only way we WI e a 
reach a credible judgment m my view. . I t 

I would just say to the media and to ~he pu~IIc that a c0b'Pteld 
story about the subject matter of today s hearmgs cannot e ~h 
without reference to the points made in the staff memo on e 
DIA's presentation to the committee October 2 and 5. It ~<;h,?oves 
us all to take a very measured and skeptical appr?ach to t IS Issue 
and to DIA's analysis. We need independent verIficatIon to make 
an informed and credible judgment. I understand the committee .IS 
attem ting to identify independent analysts to serve the commit­
tee a~d I do not think that we should be drawmg conclusIOn~ on 
thi~ subject, especially not today, until that independent analYSIS IS 
done. 

I thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman KERRY. Thank you very much, Senator. Let me say, 

with respect to the memo that you wa~t t~ put mto the record, I 
am personally going to object to that gomg mto the record untIl we 
have had a chance to sit down together. I have read the memo. 
There are factual errors in the memo, and thmk we should not 



have a memo go in that has factual errors. So I would like to sit 
with you if we could go through it on the question of the errors and 
then also make sure that we are not putting anything classified in. 

Senator GRASSLEY. I want the chairman to know, though that 
after that is done I will move that that be done. ' 

Chairman KERRY. I have no problem with putting it in, as long 
as it is accurate. And I want to make sure that it is accurate. 

Secondly, on the question of the hearings that we held, just to 
clarify for the Senator, as you may recall, a number of Senators, 
particularly the vice chairman, and I think yourself, were scream­
ing about the fact that we were not having hearings on the live 
sighting reports and we were holding this back. So we scheduled 
them specifically to meet the needs of Senators who felt that the 
committee ought to get this out to the public as fast as possible, 
and that is why we held the live sighting hearings. 

Finally, I think it is a little bit unfair to simply say that DIA 
made these things disappear, when in fact we are going to be look­
ing at these images with our own experts, we will have an opportu­
nity to make some judgments about it, and I just think it is strong 
to make a judgment that somehow they were made to disappear. I 
do not know that, and I do not think that you know that, for cer­
tain. 

I might add that in the last days since we have had private ses­
sions on this I have taken the liberty of trying to inquire about it a 
little bit. We have one trained expert on our committee, Senator 
Daschle, who went to school on this interpretive process, and he 
has looked at some of these and is going to come over with us to 
look at them. 

But I must tell you that the people I have talked to tell me that 
seeing something like Xmas or seeing a name or seeing a Social Se­
curity number or seeing a printed message of any kind is not un­
usual at all in looking at raw imprints and trying to really get a 
sense of them. And I think it is again not fair to say what else 
could it be if it is not, because the fact is any analyst will tell you 
that they consistently will find something that strikes them as 
being something and further analysis shows it not to have been 
that at all. 

So I am just saying that this is a very difficult interpretative 
matter, which is why it is very hard to do in this kind of session, 
and I think we need to leave our minds open with respect to it. 

Senator GRASSLEY. You make fair comment. I guess my point 
would be that it is very important that we push for independent 
analysis. And also, I would not be blaming anybody in regard to 
when the hearing was held before or after the Paris Peace Accords, 
but I would say in retrospect that these are questions that I have 
raised about that judgment. 

Chairman KERRY. I concur. I think it would have been better. I, 
as you know, was hoping to hold off a little on the live sighting re­
ports but I came under enormous pressure from those who felt that 
the committee was somehow holding something back. So I bowed to 
it, and we are were we are. I think we need to proceed from where 
we are and get on with today's hearing. 

We are going to start off, Mr. Andrews, Mr. Secretary, with your 
testimony. But then we do want panels of people to come up and 
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join you so we can ask the individual questions Senator Smith and 
others have referred to, and I think that is a very important part 
of the process. 

Can I ask if you would stand and be sworn? 
Would you raise your right hand? 
Do you swear to tell the truth and nothing but the truth, so help 

you, God? 
Mr. ANDREWS. I do . 

TESTIMONY OF DUANE ANDREWS, ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF 
DEFENSE FOR COMMAND, CONTROL, COMMUNICATION, AND 
INTELLIGENCE, DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE; ACCOMPANIED BY 
ROBERT SHEETZ, CHIEF, SPECIAL OFFICE FOR POW/MIA AF­
FAIRS, DEFENSE INTELLIGENCE AGENCY; COLONEL ROBERT 
BONN, COMMANDER, BOB DUSSAULT, DEPUTY COMMANDER, 
AND AL ERICKSON, INSTRUCTOR, JOINT SERVICES SERE 
AGENCY; RALPH SANTORA, CHUCK KNAPPER, WARREN GRAY, 
AND WILLIAM GRAVER, DEFENSE INTELLIGENCE AGENCY; 
AND BILL GADOURY, JTF-FA DETACHMENT THREE 

Mr. ANDREWS. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee: 
While I'm pleased to support your hearing which is examining 

markings on buildings and terrain in Southeast Asia that may 
relate to American POWs and MIAs, and to have this opportunity 
to set the record straight on a lot of incorrect information that is in 
circulation, I have great apprehension in discussing in an open 
hearing topics that relate to the capabilities and practices of our 
Nation's intelligence services. I believe it is poor security practice 
to talk around classified activities. 

My concern has been heightened by the intelligence and oper­
ations information that was recently disclosed in TV and print 
media. It seems that we, and officials that have served before us, 
have been indicted in the court of public opinion for ignoring signs 
that Americans were left behind based on an inaccurate bill of par­
ticulars that was drawn up using incomplete, selectively leaked in­
telligence. I believe we can adequately address Senator Grassley's 
concerns. We've been working with the committee to do that. We 
have not stopped that process. We continue in closed session and 
with the chairman, as he knows, to look at the imagery in more 
detail. That process hasn't stopped, so it's premature to judge what 
the final process will yield. 

I understand the frustration with classification expressed by 
many in the general public, and in particular, by the families and 
veterans' organizations that are so concerned with the POW/MIA 
issue. They appear to believe that we are unnecessarily keeping 
this intelligence material behind a veil of secrecy. Some argue that 
since this intelligence relates to events from decades ago it there­
fore no longer requires classified protection. This is not the case. 

I think the chairman said it very well. Much of what we have 
discussed in closed meetings is based on current intelligence 
sources and methods. This is not, as some have charged, an at· 
tempt to hide a perceived Government failure to liberate our 
POWs. Rather, it is the fulfillment of our obligation to protect 



'12 
those intelligence means and methods vital to our global responsi­
bilities in the defense of the Nation. 

Notwithstanding his reservations about public discussion of intel­
ligence matters, Secretary Cheney has authorized me to present an 
unclassified statement describing certain of our intelligence activi­
ties and other related activities that were undertaken in response 
to certain symbols that have been purported to indicate the possi­
ble presence of American prisoners of war in Vietnam and Laos. 
The President and Secretary Cheney have directed the release of 
unprecedented amounts of information, and that's out on the 
public record, and we've provided all of the information that the 
committee has requested. 

These symbols that have been referred to in the press that you 
see around the room and others that aren't shown on these view­
graphs that we'll talk about, as the USA and K, the 1973 or 1573 
TH symbols, a Morse code K reported, a B52 or 52, and an arrow 
and P on an image and what were believed to be a series of escape 
and evasion identity numbers-these are ones referred to by Sena­
tor Grassley-that were seen by the Joint Services SERE Agency 
personnel on some of the photographs in Laos. To the extent that I 
can in open session, and to the best of my knowledge based on 
what I have pulled from the reports of actions that were undertak­
en by the Defense Intelligence Agency and the Central Intelligence 
Agency and by the JSSA, I will review our current understanding 
,f these symbols. 

I have with us, and there will be coming up in the panels, vari­
)us members, Colonel Bob Bonn, the commander of the JSSA; Mr. 
Bob Dussault, Colonel Bonn's deputy; Mr. Al Erickson, a SERE in­
.tructor and an evasion and escape expert. Mr. Sheetz, Mr. San­
;ora, and Mr. Knapper from the Defense Intelligence Agency are 
,Iso present, and we have Central Intelligence Agency imagery an­
,Iysts also with us. 

However, I must caution that in open session we will be unable 
o present the full range of information available to us on these 
natters, information that we have previously presented to the 
lelect Committee in closed meetings. Any questions that require 
:etting into classified information in order to provide a complete 
mswer will have to be answered in closed hearing. 

Please do not take this as an indication that we are not willing 
o answer your questions fully. We have willingly made all of our 
locuments available and we will willingly answer all of your ques­
ions. If we can't answer them in open session we will answer them 
a closed. We just have to do so in a responsible manner when deal­
ag with sensitive intelligence or escape and evasion matters. If we 
ivulge the trade craft used in either area it may cost American 
ives in future conflicts. 

Before I review the specific symbols of interest, I'd like to make a 
,w comments concerning imagery. I believe that a short, general 
escription of this topic will help you understand the complexity of 
le issue and the technical jargon that we use in discussing image­
y. When someone mentions photographs, we probably think of the 
lapshots that we get back from the drug store or the I-hour film 
rocessor. When we talk about imagery here we are talking about 
uite a different thing. 
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Although some of our imagery is produced by light directly fall­
ing on a wide strip of film which you're most accustomed to, most 
is produced now by very high-technology process involving devices 
which transform the varying light signals into digital signals. 
These digital signals can be read out on very-high-resolution work 
stations, a kind of very-high.Jefinition television, or can be project­
ed onto film through laser light to produce a film image. 

We examine such film on a light table under very powerful 
optics. In effect, we put it under a microscope. Interpreting the in­
formation contained in a film transparency is not a skill you can 
pick up easily. I was an imagery analyst in my earlier years in the 
Air Force and did analyze a lot of imagery from Vietnam. It took 
me 6 months of basic schooling and another 6 months of on-the-job 
training before I was qualified to even sign my name to an imagery 
report. Today, we send our analysts to an additional 3 months of 
advanced schooling after they have the basic qualification training. 

When viewing an image, it is often easy to see things in nature 
that appear to be man-made, but which on closer examination are 
shadows and foliage. There's no question. It's well.Jocumented. 
When an intelligence analyst has a question about an area or spe­
cific point target, he submits an imagery request. This request is 
given an appropriate priority, and in accordance with that priority 
would be imaged. This image does not go directly to the intelli­
gence analyst that has requested it be taken. Rather, that skilled 
imagery interpreter that I've discussed examines the image and 
prepares an imagery interpretation report. This report, and occa­
sionally a print or photograph of the target is then forwarded to 
the analyst. 

Sometimes, when an imagery interpreter examines an image, he 
or she will see something that was not mentioned in the original 
analyst's request. An example is the USA, which we will discuss, 
and that possible K, which was seen by a CIA imagery interpreter 
who was examining imagery in Laos for another totally different 
purpose. In such a case, the imagery interpretation report is then 
forwarded to the analytic section responsible for this unexpected 
sighting. 

I also should address that we are showing line drawings of these 
symbols today, and it is a fair question to ask, well, you're trying to 
be open about this, why not show the photographs? And the 
reason, as the chairman mentioned, is that we have to protect the 
technical capabilities of our systems. If a camera scientist can get 
his hands on the actual image he can determine many of the char­
acteristics of the camera that took the picture, its location, its focal 
length, its stability, and so forth. 

We do not want the scientists of other countries to obtain such 
knowledge. This knowledge would help them hide things from us 
that we need to support our military forces and for our national 
security. 

Now, I will turn to the symbols that have been the subject of so 
much discussion. I will review each of the images of interest in 
turn. I believe this will support our conclusion that of all the mil­
lions of square kilometers of territory in Southeast Asia that we've 
examined over the years, we really only have two unexplained sets 
of symbols which were clearly intended to communicate something 
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to an observer from above. And that's the 19 or 1573 TH and the 
USA with the possible K. 

The first symbol is this 1973 or 1573 TH. This symbol was 
imaged on May 20, 1973 and again on JUly 10, 1973, on the Plain of 
Jars. Would you show where that is? The Plain of Jars was a 
highly contested area during the war in Indochina. Lao General 
Vang Pao and his Hmong soldiers fought valiantly to control this 
vital. an,a which contains within its borders the key lines of com­
mUllicatlOns III central Laos. Control of the Plain of Jars shifted 
back and forth between the Royal Lao Army and the Pathet Lao 
and the Vietnamese forces during the war. 

The im.agery, ~ow unclassified, wh.ich contains this set of symbols 
was obtaIne~ uSIng an unm~nned al~borne reconnaissance system. 
It has been Illterpreted as eIther a la73 or a 1973 and either a TA 
or a TH. And he's pointed that out. And you can see the T and the 
A or H. 

None of these four possible combinations of symbols correlate to 
a classIc dIstress symbol or to the escape and evasion symbols that 
our crews were trained to use, although the TA, if it was by itaelf, 
could be such a symbol. Another explanation is that the four num­
bers resemble a personal authenticator number that we have been 
unable to correlate with any individual. Although it is not what we 
would expect to be used by an unaccounted for U.S. military 
person, the symbols remain of interest to the Defense Department 
because they have not been explained. 

There are possible explanations for the appearance of many of 
the symbols, and none seem particularly convincing. For instance, 
the U.S. Government provided aid to General Vang Pao though the 
CIA-operated Air America assets. Some Air America crews were 
downed in action. O~e such u.s. aviator, Emmet Kay, went down 
ll; May 1973 approxImately from the area which this symbol was 
eIther tramped, cut, cleared, or etched into the elephant grass; we 
can't be sure. Emmet Kay did return to the United States in Sep­
tember of 1974. 

Some have surmised that Emmet Kay's Hmong passengers might 
have made the symbol during the few hours they were free before 
capture. The leader of the Hmong was a Major Thao. We can spec­
ul~te that they may have tried to signal their location by abbrevi­
atlllg hIs name. We may never know the answer to this as Major 
Thao died in captivity. ' 
. Senator GRASSLEY. You are aw~re that Emmet Kay, in his depo­

SItIOn, stated that the Lao used hIs own fire extinguisher to put out 
the fire in their airplane, which means that the Lao troops were 
there to get hIm rIght away and they did not have time to make 
those signals? That is what Emmet Kay testified in his deposition. 

Mr. ANDREWS. Well, it was my understanding that they had 
evaded for several hours before they were captured. 

Others have surmised that the symbol could have been placed on 
the ground by a group of Thai personnel that were also captured 
during this period by the Pathet Lao. TH, of course, is the two­
character u.s. country code for Thailand. We know that these 
three Thai individuals were held in captivity with Emmet Kay and 
his Hmong crew members. Many attempts have been made over 
the years to follow this lead. Only recently a new lead has surfaced 

'" 

• 

" 

15 

indicating that one of the Hmong may now be available for inter­
view in Thailand. If we are successful in our attempt to interview 
this individual, we may learn more. But at this point, we have no 
way of knowing if the symbol was or was not made by either the 
Thai individuals or the Hmong. 

Another and less likely theory for the symbol relates to the 
downing of an AC-130 gunship in December 1972 some 300 miles 
away in southern Laos, just across the Lao-Thai border. While only 
two crew members were known to have survived, one of the crew 
members that stayed with the plane down to its impact on the 
jungle floor was Captain Thomas Hart. Captain Hart is the only 
downed aviator whose initials and loss circumstances could possibly 
correlate with the initials TH. My written statement states that 
Captain Hart's remains were recovered in 1985 by the JCRC. I un­
derstand and realize that there is disagreement as to whether, in 
fact, that was Captain Hart. But it is our position that we have re­
solved this case. 

Even if Captain Hart had survived, it is unlikely that he could 
have chosen to evade for over 300-that he would have chosen to 
evade for over 300 miles through some of the roughest territory in 
Laos. He would more likely have gone the relatively short distance 
due west into Thailand and to freedom. All we know for sure at 
this point in time in 1992, and it's easy to try to guess back what 
happened back in 1973, but in 1992 is that the symbol remains un­
explained despite having been analyzed in depth on at least four 
separate occasions: by the Pacific Command in 1973, by the JCRC 
and DIA in 1976, by DIA again in 1986 and 1987, and by the DIA, 
CIA, and JSSA in 1992. Neither the DIA, JSSA, or the Joint Task 
Force Full Accounting have been able to make a correlation to any 
individual. 

I will now turn to the USA and possible K. 
Chairman KERRY. Can I just inquire very quickly, you said that 

this was an unmanned reconnaissance done in 1973, correct? 
Mr. ANDREWS. Yes, sir. 
Chairman KERRY. I take it that there were--can you tell us how 

many of those might have taken place at that point in time? 
Mr. ANDREWS. The number of missions? 
Chairman KERRY. 1973, unmanned reconnaissance. 
Mr. ANDREWS. We flew several of them, I don't know the precise 

nu,?ber. W <; do use a similar system today. We keep that-it re­
maIns classIfied. But we did a number of reconnaissance missions 
over this area during this period of time. All we have is a report 
from CINCPAC III 1973 that reported that the image was detected, 
analyzed, and that followup action was taken. We don't have a lot 
of detail back in that period of time. 

Chairrpan ~ERRY. This is the only signal that we have, during 
the 1970 s perIod, IS that correct, that remains in question? 

Mr. ANDREWS. That remains in question. We had a number of 
signals that occurred during the war, and-but in terms of re­
mains, still a question. 

Chairman KERRY. But those were resolved, correct? 
Mr. ANDREWS. Yes, sir. 

. Now, if I can turn to the USA and possible K. This symbol was 
Imaged on January 22, 1988, III a narrow rice paddy valley in 
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northeast Laos near Sam Neua, Laos. And you see lots of examples 
of this around the room. This imagery was taken for a project un­
related to POW IMIAs and was not looked at by an imagery analyst 
until early December 1988. There wasn't any deliberate attempt 
not to look at it. It was taken for a different purpose and was 
looked at by an imagery analyst at the Central Intelligence Agency 
in December 1988. 

While the actual imagery remains classified, the line drawing 
here is unclassified. And you can see this depiction, although I 
think around the room are bigger blowups that are even clearer. 

As you can see, the letters USA are clearly distinguishable, and 
each character is estimated to be more than twice the height of a 
normal-sized man. On the imagery, below the USA letters, some 
additional markings can be seen. Some have speculated that these 
markings are in the pattern of the number 34 or even the letter K, 
or perhaps a so-called walking K distress symbol. 

This symbol was only imaged once. By the time it was discovered 
in December of 1988 and immediately brought to DIA's attention, 
it was no longer observable on the ground. 

Once this symbol was known to DIA, investigative steps were 
promptly taken. The full range of followup steps taken by the U.s. 
Government have been briefed to the committee in a closed meet­
ing. What I can say here in open session is that all appropriate 
means of information collection, including the full range of intelli­
gence assets currently available to the U.s. Government, have been 
brought to bear to no avail. Like the prior symbol discussed that 
appeared on the Plane of Jars in 1973, this USA symbol remains 
unexplained. 

There is still disagreement as to whether or not the markings 
and shadings seen below the USA letters are in actuality some 
type of evader symbol. It is clear to DIA and CIA imagery analysts 
that the USA letters were constructed by scraping or pulling away 
the rice stubble from a harvested rice paddy in dry season. One 
likely explanation for what appears to some as a 34 or the K is the 
dumping of extracted rice stubble in several piles at random. Point 
to some of those piles, and you can see again a number of those 
images, you can see piles. 

Clearly, the supposed K is not in any fashion comparable to the 
USA letters. Not in size, not in means of construction, not in spa­
tial orientation, and certainly not in clarity. When this image was 
further examined through the application of sophisticated comput­
er-enhanced analysis, this alleged K symbol appears even more 
likely to be mounding of rice stubble and thus even less convincing 
as a possible K. 

So what do We have here? No one-not DIA, not CIA, and not 
the JSSA---ean correlate the USA and possible K symbols to an un­
accounted for individual. While the Lao Government has admitted 
that prior to 1973 prisoners were kept in Pathet Lao headquarters 
caves located in the Sam Neua area, prisoners were not known to 
be held there after the war ended. These caves have been visited 
many times in recent years by Americans and Westerners, and 
members of this committee visited the caves. And it was clear to us 
that by the late 1980's the caves were no longer in use at all. Other 
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facilities that would likely be used for hiding American POWs are 
not known to exist anywhere else in the Sam Neua area. 

I acknowledge that there have been isolated reports of POWs 
being held in some areas in Laos, including Sam Neua. But after 
giving these reports, most of which come from refugee sources, a 
full and complete evaluation, the Department has been unable to 
develop convincing evidence that U.S. POWs are being held in Sam 
Neua today, nor do we have any evidence that they Were being 
held there in 1988. And I will say, nor do we have any evidence 
that they weren't being held. We'll just have to accumulate the evi­
dence that's available. 

Mr. Bill Gadoury, an investigator who covers Laos for the Joint 
Task Force Full Accounting, has an interesting story to tell that 
may relate to the USA symbol. I hope that the committee will hear 
his story before we get too far into questions about the USA. 

Where we are now, with regard to this USA symbol, can be sum­
marized as follows: The USA and possible K remain unexplained 
despite extensive tasking of information collection activities of the 
intelligence community. No correlation to a known, unaccounted 
for individual-to a known, unaccounted for individual-has been 
made. And unless an unexpected lead develops, there is little more 
that can be done other than continuing to monitor the situation. 
We have discussed in our closed meeting how we are accomplishing 
this monitoring. 

Mr. Chairman, I'd like now to address some images that we be­
lieve can be explained but that have been talked about in the press 
and elsewhere and that the committee has asked us about. 

Chairman KERRY. OK, just so the record is very clear. There are 
only two images that are currently in the possession of DIA or 
DOD or any entity that we are still trying to analyze and under­
stand, is that correct? 

Mr. ANDREWS. Well, we're continuing in response to committee 
questions to analyze all the imagery. But in terms of our position, 
we believe right now, based on the best information we have avail­
able and the followup actions that we've taken, that the only two 
images, the first two I talked about, the 15 or 1973 TA or TH and 
the USA and the possible K are clearly intended to send some 
signal to someone from above, and those we cannot explain today. 

Senator GRASSLEY. Mr. Chairman, when you said we, you mean 
DIA and not the committee and DIA. 

Chairman KERRY. I meant the U.S. Government. 
Mr. ANDREWS. That's correct. 
Chairman KERRY. All entities that are charged with responsibil­

ity for pursuing this issue. 
Senator GRASSLEY. Well, I am part of the U.S. Government. I 

wanted to know if the we included these three Senators up here 
plus DIA. 

Chairman KERRY. Are we in possession of some images that I am 
not aware of? The only images that I know of are these two here. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. Mr. Chairman, there are many images 
that are in dispute. I certainly do not want to be included in the 
we. I do not agree that there are only two, speaking for myself. 
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Senator ~RASSLEY. In regard to the viewpoint expressed by DIA, 
I do not thmk that any of us three have drawn the conclusion that 
these ~re the only two we have got questions about. 
. ChaIrman KERRY. No, these are the only-what I am getting at 
IS that these are the only two clearly definable images that they 
currently have under discussion that are unresolved. 

Senator GRASSLEY. I accept that. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. I do not. 
<;hairman KERRY. Now, whatever else they have, I have seen it. 

It IS ,:,ot clearly de~ned. I do not think any Senator could in good 
conSCIence say It IS clearly defined. There are questions as to 
whether t~ey are, m fact, symbols. Is that a fair statement? There 
are questIOns as to whether they are symbols. But as of this 
moment, they have not been determined to be symbols. Do you 
know otherwise? Have they been determined to be symbols? 

Senator GRASSLEY. No, but I want a presumption that until we 
have had all of the information and evidence shown to us that I am 
not drawing that conclusion. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. I feel the same way, Mr. Chairman. We 
hav,: a photo mterpreter for this committee that is going to be 
lookmg. Excuse me, Senator. 

Senator qcRASSLEY. No, please go ahead. 
VICe ChaI~man SMI.TH. We have a photo interpreter who is going 

to be analyzmg a senes of things, and I do not want to draw that 
conclusIOn. 

Chairmap K~RRY. But let us be really careful. The American 
"ublic IS IIstenmg really carefully and a lot of POW activists are 
IIstellIng very carefully. And if we pretend to them that something 
IS a .symbol when It IS not, we are falsely raising hopes. 

Ylce Chairman SMITH. Mr. Chairman, I am not pretending any. 
thmg. 

Chairman KERRY. Now, we do not know that there is in fact a 
defined symbol. We have questions about some things. i share t'he 
questIOns. We have questions. 
Vic~ Chairman SMITH. There are items that appear in imagery 

that,lf-_ 
C~airma~ KERRY. But to the naked eye of a nontrained person. 
Vice qhaIrman SMITH. Well, I am not drawing that conclusion, 

\1:r. ChaIrman. Absolutely not. 
ChaIrman KERRY. There is no trained person that has yet deter­

nmed them to be a symbol, Senator. I mean, correct me if I am 
iVTong. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. Mr. Chairman, we have not determined 
hat. 
C~airma", KERRY. That is exactly the point I am making. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. We have not had our imagery people look 

It It. 
Chairman KERRY. Precisely. 
V ICe Chairman SMITH. Well, then why are we talking about it? 
Chairman KERRY. Because we do not know, as we sit here today, 

hat It IS, m fact, a symbol. I will not be party to falsely raising 
op,!s. It may not be a symbol. Let us be honest. 
VIC~ ChaIrman SMITH. And it may be. 
ChaIrman KERRY. May be, but it is not yet. 
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Vice Chairman SMITH. Well, may be or may not be, Mr. Chair­
man the laws of probability can cut both ways on that. 

Chairman KERRY. All I am saying is indeed-I am not talking 
about laws of probability. It may indeed turn out to be, but as of 
this moment we only have two clearly defined symbols that we 
know are symbols, which are being acknowledged to be person­
made. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. Mr. Chairman, I disagree with your ter­
minology. I disagree with your saying clearly defined. That is the 
opinion of the people in the Defense Intelligence Agency. It is not 
my opinion at this point, nor is it everybody else's opinion, espe­
cially the consultants who have not had a look at it. 

Chairman KERRY. Will you agree we have no trained expert who 
has yet asserted there is another symbol undefined? There is no 
trained expert who has done that. Will you agree with that? 

Vice Chairman SMITH. Well, it depends on how you define sym­
bols, Mr. Chairman. When a number appears, if, in fact, that 
number is man-made, it is a symbol. 

Chairman KERRY. But we are fighting over something that is 
silly to fight about. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. No, we are not fighting over anything 
silly. 

Chairman KERRY. The question is-the question is has a trained 
expert determined anything else to be a symbol? Has a trained 
expert? 

Vice Chairman SMITH. We have not. We are trying to get our 
trained expert to look at it. 

Chairman KERRY. Correct. They have not done it yet, have they? 
Vice Chairman SMITH. But what I am saying is-no, but I do not 

know--
Chairman KERRY. I think the point is made. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. But what I am trying to say, Mr. Chair­

man, that if there is a number that appears on a piece of imagery, 
if that number is man-made it is a symbol. If it is not man-made, it 
is not a symbol, and we have not concluded that at this point. 

Chairman KERRY. That is correct. So we do not know if there are 
any other symbols yet. That is the point I am trying to make. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. Well, do not say there are not any sym­
bols that are clearly defined, because that is not accurate. 

Chairman KERRY. There are no symbols that have yet been de­
termined to be person-made symbols that are in front of the com­
mittee. That is just a fact. I do not know why we are struggling 
with this unless it is of great interest to have everybody hyped up 
over some imaginary symbols. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. Well, let each Senator speak for himself, 
Mr. Chairman. I do not agree with that conclusion. I think the evi­
dence is very compelling. I think the laws of probability would indi­
cate to you that if there are a series of numbers that identify with 
an individual or individuals who are missing in action in Southeast 
Asia and those numbers correlate with individuals, the laws of 
probability would tell you that it is a very high probability that 
those people are, in fact, identified with those numbers. 
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Chairman KERRY. But no one, Senator, has yet determined-no 
one has determined-that those are, in fact, real, man-made sym­
bols. Is that correct, Secretary? 

Mr. ANDREWS. That's absolutely correct. In fact, we've deter­
mined that we do not believe they are. And when I say we, this is 
not the Defense Intelligence Agency position. They are a very pro­
fessional part of our Government. It's also the Central Intelligence 
Agency and the Department of Defense's position based on the best 
analysis that we have to date. And I'm going to talk about many of 
these alleged symbols and why we do not believe that they are, in 
fact-remain unexplained in our mind. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. I will get to that in the question and 
answer period, Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. ANDREWS. Mr. Chairman, the first one of these symbols that 
I want to talk about in this other category is a possible-referred 
to as the possible K Morse code on the roof of a building. This pos­
sible symbol was seen on July 30, 1975 when DIA and CIA imagery 
analysts noticed several light spots on the roof of one building 
within a known prison compound in Vietnam, northeast of Hai­
phong. Would you also point out where that image is on the map. 

[Indicating.] 
The photography remains classified, so DIA has prepared these 

line drawings for our discussions in open session. Noticing a dis­
tinct color difference-,some sections of the roof appear much 
brighter than the remainder of the roof on one barracks-type build­
ing-CIA imagery analysts attempted to discern a possible pattern. 
They made a tenuous call that the pattern could be a dash-dot-dash 
in Morse code, which could be the letter K or it could be the letters 
Nand T. 

Although this was an admittedly tenuous analytic call, an exten­
sive all-source analysis effort was mounted by DIA. What they 
learned can be summarized at the unclassified level as follows. 
First, the prison compound was formerly a French detention facili­
ty, used later during the Vietnam War years as a provincial jail. 
We know that it was used to house captured South Vietnamese 
commando infiltrators, several of whom were ultimately inter­
viewed after emigrating from Vietnam after the war. These former 
inmates stated that no U.S. prisoners were ever known to be incar­
cerated during wartime. 

Other sources provided post-war information. This prison, known 
to us now as Dong Vai Reeducation Camp, was used from late 1975 
to late 1978 by the North to house former Army of Vietnam offi­
cers and other South Vietnamese officials who underwent reeduca­
tion. Thus from late 1975, Dong Vai became part of a much larger 
reeducation camp system in Vietnam that has been described to us 
in great detail by many thousands of South Vietnamese refugees 
that have been interviewed by DIAs investigative personnel. 

Taken as a whole, the body of reporting from Dong Vai points to 
a consistent picture; this camp was used for reeducation and not 
for housing U.s. prisoners. 

A closer look at the photography of July 30, 1975 reveals some 
interesting details. The front gate is wide open and no special secu­
rity measures are apparent. The roofs of a number of buildings 
inside and just outside the compound are off, indicating probable 
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rehabilitation of the jail facility, no doubt preparing it for its subse­
quent use as a reeducation camp. 

. Fusmg all of this information, we see a very consistent picture. 
First, after the fall of Saigon, Dong Vai was renovated and subse­
quently used as part of the reeducation camp system. Second, the 
replacement of the roof tiles accounts for the color differences seen 
on JUly 30, 1975. In fact, the photography shows that one section of 
the roof of the building in question is open, indicating the tile re­
placement is still in progress. 

Further, photography of the compound taken in January 1975, 
before this reconstruction process started, failed to show any roof 
tile color variations. And photography of December 1975, after the 
roof reconstruction was complete, shows weathering of sections re­
placed in July; no color variations were observable. 

The Dong Vai reeducation camp had a rather short lifetime. By 
1978, most of the reeducatees had been released or were moved to 
other reeducation camps. For Vietnam and China, the late 1970's 
were punctured-or were punctuated by recurring security threats 
and border crises. 

We can speculate that because this facility was so far north, the 
Vietnamese decided to close it for security reasons, or perhaps it 
was no longer needed as part of the reeducation camp system. 
What is known through recent photography is that the camp is no 
longer in use. Many of the buildings have been torn down now, and 
much of the former prison camp area has reverted to agriculture. 

In short, the fused, all-source analytic view of the DIA and CIA 
is that Dong Vai was not a facility that housed American prison­
ers, that roof reconstruction accounted for the roof color tile differ­
e.nces seen only on July 30, 1975 imagery, and that it is highly un­
hkely that the symbols were consciously placed on the roof struc­
ture as a signal. JSSA fully agrees with this assessment. We con­
sider this possible signal symbol closed and are not pursuing it. 

I will now, Mr. Chairman, if I can, address the 52 or B52 symbol. 
Based upon source reporting in 1979 and 1980 that American pris­
oners might be held in a detention facility in Southern Laos, im­
agery analysts began to review the area for the presence of a de­
tention facility. 

Chairman KERRY. This is which area, now? 
Mr. ANDREWS. Point to the area. 
[Indicating.] 
In doing so, the numbers 52, believed to be a possible symbol, 

were observed five times between December 1980 and March 1981 
in a facility located in the area southeast of the city of Nhommar­
ath. The photography, which remains classified, shows a possible 52 
in an agricultural area within the camp. 

The possible symbol was first observed on December 4 1980 with 
subsequent observations on December 30, 1980, Janua'ry 2,' 1981, 
February 6, 1981, and March 8, 1981. Slight changes in the struc­
ture of the symbol were noted from sighting to sighting, and as late 
as March 8, 1981 the symbol was still in place. However, the top 
portion of the 5 could no longer be seen. 

The sym~ol was located within a row crop area between the 
walls of an mner compound and the perimeter fence. Although im­
agery analysts have arrived at different conclusions as to whether 
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there was actually a 52 symbol or not, because of the variations in 
the size and structure of the possible numbers from observation to 
observation there was strong suspicion that what was-what the 
imagery analysts were reporting as a possible 52 might be nothing 
more than shadowing within the crop area. 

During continued analysis of the possible numbers, some imagery 
analysts report that there might even be a B associated with the 
symbol. However, the possible B appeared to be another instance of 
shadowing within the area under observation. 

The source reporting which was the basis for the requested im­
agery analysis came-the American prisoners might be held in a 
detention facility in Southern Laos-eame from DIA and CIA 
which stated that the reporting should be read with caution since 
there was some question as to the reliability of the SOurces in­
volved. 

As noted earlier, the facility in question is located near the Lao 
city of Nhommarath, which is situated in Khammouane Province. 
The city of Nhommarath is within 50 kilometers of the Mekong 
River and the border of Thailand. The proximity of this facility to 
Thailand raised doubts that the Lao communists would actually 
hold American prisoners in an area so close to Thailand. 

In 1980 and 1981 there was not a large number of sourCes as yet 
available who had visited the area or been within the facility near 
Nhommarath. Nevertheless, photographs of the facility in question 
were turned over to U.S. Government representatives. The photo­
graphs, taken in early 1981, indicated that Western prisoners were 
not present within the facility. 

The exact measures undertaken by the U.S. Government to in­
spect the facility and to determine whether American prisoners 
were being held or not remains classified. In addition, the body of 
reporting from human sources who had detailed knowledge of the 
interior and purpose of the facility does not support the notion that 
American prisoners have ever been held within the facility. I know 
the committee plans to examine this more in closed session tomor­
row. 

There was not then, and there has never been proof or even 
strong evidence that American prisoners were held in the facility 
near Nhommarath. As a matter of fact, continued analysis since 
1980, photographs of this facility and human sources, support our 
best judgment that Americans were not held in the facility. 

The facility is now known to have been a reeducation camp used 
by the communist government that took power in 1975 to educate 
former Lao army officers and certain officials from the Royal Lao 
government. This camp has been described to us in detail by 
former inmates that have been interviewed outside of Laos. There 
is even more reason to believe now that what was interpreted as a 
possible 52 symbol was nothing more than the irregular furrows of 
many individual garden plots. 

Mr. Chairman, I would now like to turn to the symbols referred 
to as the arrow and P. In mid-1992, during a routine review and 
analysis of central Laos, as you can see it pointed out here-­

[Indicating.] 
Mr. ANDREWS [continuing]. Analysts discovered possible symbols 

which included a large arrow and a possible letter P. These sym-
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bois were on the ground in December 1987. Further review of these 
symbols revealed that although one symbol has the overall shape 
of an arrow, the stem does not join the arrow head. The stem of the 
arrow may be up to 100 feet in length. 

The possible P, which is noted next to it, appears to be nothing 
more than a scarred area on the ground with vegetation perhaps a 
bush or two, growing in the center of the walk area: the walk­
around area. 
. There is no eyidence that this possible symbol has any associa­

tlO~ With Amer~cans, whether hvmg freely or in captivity. Expla­
natIOns for possible arrow-for the possible arrow include natural 
limestone outcroppings or logs. 

An imagery search was conducted in both directions of the axis 
of the possible area with negative results. When imaged, this area 
was undergomg the slash and burn process associated with clearing 
Jun!;le f~>r agnc';!1tural Use. When next imaged, this area was under 
cultivatIOn. While we are attempting to identify refugees in Thai­
land who came from the area where the symbol was observed we 
have little hope in gaining further information on these 5 yea; old 
possible symbols. 
~his gets u~ to the bottom line of the various symbols which we 

beheve were mtended by their makers to be detected. We've talked 
about this already, the two, and the ones that have been alleged in 
the past to be symbols. 

I'd like to turn to what's been discussed several times about all 
of the numbers and the potential authenticators that were in evi­
dence, and is cited as evidence of POWs in Laos. These supposed 
symbols were seen by members of the JSSA On a poor quality print 
of an !mage. For context, the JSSA is a 65 person organization lo­
cated m three States and headquartered at Fort Belvoir, Virginia. 

I thought I'd take a minute and just explain who they are since 
we've mentioned them several times today. As commander Colonel 
Bonn, who's with us, reports directly to the Air Force Di~ector of 
Operations in this assignment. The Air Force and JSSA are execu­
tive ago:nts for the department for two major areas, joint operation­
al eVasIOn and escape matters and Code of Conduct and SERE the 
su~vival, evasion, resistance, and escape training. They ha~e a 
third, mo~e recent, charter. as an executive agent for the purpose of 
draftmg, m coordmation With the services and other DOD agencies 
a Department of Defense directive on POW IMIA matters. Th~ 
latter project is still in progress. 

The JSSf\ does not h,:,v~, and never has had, MIA accountability 
~s a functIOnal responslblhty. They are not cognizant of all-source 
mtelhgence related to MIAs and have never been tasked by anyone 
to conduct a comprehen.slve review of reports of downed, missing, 
or capt~red personnel m Southeast Asia. However, in 1978 the 
JSSA did do a survey of Operation Homecoming POW debriefs and 
compiled a data base of all references to sightings of non-returnees. 

The only POW analytical role the JSSA now performs is to 
review POW and peacetime hostage debriefs for lessons we can 
apply to the training programs we oversee. The JSSA has never 
been asked to review DIA's MIA efforts. The JSSA is not an inspec­
tor general and has no one qualified as an intelligence imagery an­
alyst for photo interpretation and does not perform that function. 
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Aside from the project to draft a DOD directive, the JSSA's cur­
rent involvement in POW IMIA matters was solely due to requests 
by this committee that they review the poor quality, poor resolu­
tion copies of photography for evaluation with respect to evasion 
and escape techniques of ground signal communication. 

This they did with some degree of discomfort at being asked to be 
photographic interpreters, a technical skill they do not possess and 
which was called to the committee's attention by the DOD POW I 
MIA Central Documentation Office. That's an office that works for 
me and was created solely to get the information out to the com­
mittee and to the public. 

On June 22, the chief counsel of this committee requested that 
the JSSA evaluate the photograph containing the USA symbol dis­
cussed earlier. The letter of request asked the JSSA to provide an 
independent evaluation of the symbol's probable origins, meaning, 
and if it was consistent with accepted SERE training and proce­
dures. The JSSA was also asked to evaluate a photograph of a 
second larger area some distance to the southwest. 

In forwarding the JSSA's response on July 10, the Director of the 
DOD Central Documentation Office cautioned the general counsel 
of the committee that the JSSA does not maintain a capability to 
perform imagery analysis and that imagery was only one source 
used in the intelligence process and that to fully comprehend the 
significance of a photo, information from multiple sour<;es ~ust b~ 
considered and examined by analysts from an approprIate mtelh­
gence organization. 

I regret that I was not personally aware of the committee's re­
quest to the JSSA and our response in July. I believe we could 
have avoided the resulting misunderstandings if we had been 
aware that the JSSA was attempting, in good faith, to perform a 
function that was well outside their area of expertise. 

Basically, the JSSA personnel viewed a very poor quality print 
with a magnifying glass and saw a lot of numbers and letters. They 
then matched these symbols against the authenticator lists of miss­
ing Americans. They saw hundreds of number and letter comb~na­
tions and correlated some of those to numbers that were pOSSible 
fliers missing in action. Where matches occurred, they indicated 
that these might be possible evader symbols. 

I do not want to get more specific on these symbols, as much of 
the escape and evasion tradecraft is classified and may well be 
used again, if it doesn't all get leaked. I am concerned that all of 
the media attention to these symbols has probably compromised 
any attempts by any possible surviving POWs to use the symbols 
they were taught in Southeast Asia. I have every expectation that 
we're going to be seeing out in the fields of Laos a lot of K's and 
other kinds of symbols showing up and detected by our Imagery 
systems here in the next few weeks and months. 

Senator GRASSLEY. They are watching CSPAN over there, I sup­
pose. 

Mr. ANDREWS. Yes, sir. Viewing a poor quality print with a mag­
nifying glass is just not how imagery exploitation should be done. 
This ignores the basic principles of imagery interpretation, which 
consider the pattern, shape, size, shadow, surroundings, .tone. and 
texture of each artifact. When the JSSA personnel Viewed the 
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original quality imagery of the printed photography on a light 
table using high resolution optics the nature of all the supposed 
evader symbols became clear. 

They were simply vegetation. shadows, or artifacts of the photog­
raphy productIOn process. Some possible symbols were even in the 
tops of 2~O foot tall tress, an unlikely place for an evading POW to 
leave a signal. When shown photographs of other locations-and I 
thmk this is very significant-other locations in Africa and one in 
Utah, the JSSA personnel also saw the same kinds of symbols 
symbols which again disappeared on the light table. ' 

Each and every apparent evader symbol was reviewed by JSSA 
on the light table .and none were found to be real. Now I don't 
want to gIVe the Impression they were imagining things. Often 
when you look at a photographic print you see numbers and letters 
m the sha~ows. I ~an s~e them on the prints myself, but I also 
can-and I m a tramed Imagery analyst, although it's been many 
years-I can also see them go away and become the shadows in the 
terram as you get better quality imagery. 

That's why we don't. interpret such prints for intelligence pur­
poses, and, that IS why It takes a long time to train imagery inter­
prete~s. It s easy to be misled. In this case, it is unfortunate that 
u,ntramed p,:rsonnel were used to support an unwarranted conclu­
sIOn concernmg evader symbols in Laos. 

Finally, and r.m at the end of my statement, despite our best ef­
forts we have hmltatlOns on our intelligence capabilities. And I 
hav" to leave the committee with the final observation that we 
can't get perfec~ answers with intelligence, that in the end the real 
answers are gomg to be in the hands of the Vietnamese Govern­
ment and the Laotian Government to get some of these open ques­
hons resolved. 

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my statement. The committee may 
want Mr .. Gadoury of the Joint Task Force Full Accounting to 
present hiS statement before we get into a lot of questions about 
the USA, but that concludes my statement, Mr. Chairman. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Andrews follows:] 
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Mr. Chairmen, members of the Committee. While I am pleased to support 
your hearing Which is examining markings on buildings and terrain in 
Southeast Asia that may relate to American POW/MIAs and to have this 
opportunity to set the record straight on a lot of incorrect infonnation that is in 
circulation. I have great apprehension in discussing in an open heartng topics 
that relate to the capabilities and practices of our Nation's intelligence 
activities. I beUeve that it is a poor security practice to -talk around- classified 
activities. My concerns have been heightened by the intelligence and 
operations information that was recently Widely disclosed in the 1V and print 
media. It seems that we and officials that have served before us have been 
indicted in the court of public opinion for ignoring Signs that Arnertcans were 
left behind based on an inaccurate bill of particulars that was drawn up using 
incomplete. selectively leaked intelligence. 

I understand the frustration with classification expressed by many in the 
general public and in particular by the f~es and Veteran's orgaru.:zations 
that are so concerned with the POW/MIA issue. They appear to believe that 
we are unnecessanly keeping this intelligence material behind a veil of 
secrecy-that as it relates to events from decades ago it therefore no longer 
requires classified protection. This 15 not the case. Much of what we have 
discussed in closed meetings is based on current intelligence sources and 
methods. This is not. as some have charged, an attempt to hide a perceived 
government failure to liberate our POW&. Rather, it is the fuJ!illment of our 
obligation to protect those intelligence means and methods Vltal to our global 
responsibilities in the defense of the Nation. 

Notwithstanding his reservations about publiC discussion of intelligence 
matters. S(;cretary Cheney bas authoriZed me to present an unclassified 
statement describing certain of our intelligence activities and other related 
activities that were undertaken in response to certain symbols that have been 
purported to indicate the possible presence of American prisoners of war in 
Vietnam and Laos. These symbols have been referred to in the press as the 
USA and K. the 1973 or 1573 TH. the Morse Code K. the 52 or B52, the "arrow 
and P and what were believed to be a series of escape and evasion identity 
numb~rs that were seen by Joint Services Survival. Evasion. ReSistance, and 
Escape Agency. or JSSA. personnel on some photographs of Laos. 

To the extent that I can in an open session. and to the best of my 
knowledge based on what I have pulled from the reports of actions that were 
undertaken by the Defense Intelligence Agency and by the JSSA. I will review 
our current understanding of these symbols. Folio'Wing my statement Mr. 
William Gadoury of the Joint Task Force-Full Accounting will present his 
statement concerning certain activities related to the search for Americans and 
the USA symbol. Colonel Bob Bonn. Commander of the the JSSA. Mr. Bob 
Dussault. Colonel Bonn's deputy, and Mr. Ai Erickson. a SERE irlstrllctor and 
evasion and escape expert, and Mr. Sheetz. Mr. Santor~ and Mr. Knapper from 
the Defense Intelligence Agency are present. These Individuals are prepared to 
independently confirm the accuracy of what I relate. 
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However. I must caution that in open session we Will be unable to present 
the full range of infonnation available to us on these matters-information that 
we have previously presented to the Select Committee in closed meetings. Any 
questions that require getting into classified infonnation in order to provide a 
complete answer will have to be answered fn a closed heartng. Please do not 
take this as an 1ndication that we are not VIilling to answer your questions 
fully. We have willingly made all of our documents available to the Select 
Committee and we will Willingly answer all of your questions. We just have to 
do so in a responsible manner when dealing with sensitive intelligence or 
escape and evasion matters. Ifwe divulge the tradecraft used fn either area it 
may cost American lives in future conflicts. . 

Before I review the specific symbols of interest I would like to make a few 
comments concerning imagery. I believe that a short general description of this 
topiC 'Will help you understand the complexity of the issue and the technical 
jargon we use when discussing imagery. When someone mentions 
photographs we probably think of the snapshots we get back from the drug 
store or the one hour film processor or the portraits we have taken on speCial 
occasions. When we talk of 1magety we are taking about qUite a different thing. 
Although some of our imagery is produced by light directly falling on a wide 
strip of film. most is produced by very high technology processes involving 
devices which transform the varying light signals into digital signals. These 
digital signals can be read out on very high resolution workstaUons-a kind of 
very high definition television-or to control the projection of laser light onto a 
film negative. Such imagery can be made up of a Single view of the area or it 
can be made up of two images taken slightly apart in time or from two slightly 
different angles. This allows uS to View the image as if it were in three 
dimensions. 

We exam1ne such film on a light table under very powerful optics. In 
effect we put it under a m1croscope. Interpreting the infonnatlon contained in 
a fUm positive or negative 15 not a skill you can pick up quickly. I was an 
imagery analyst in my earlier years in the Air Force. It took me siX months of 
basic schooling and another six months of on-the-job training before I was 
considered qualified to sign my name to an imagery interpretation report. . 
Today. we send our analysts to an additional three months of advanced 
schooling after they have had this basic qualification training. When viewing 
an image it is often easy to "see- things in nature that appear to be man-made 
but which on closer examination are shadows and foliage. 

\Vhen an intelligence analyst has a question about an area or a specific 
paint target he submits an imagery request. 'This request Is gtven an 
appropriate priOrity and will be imaged. 1bis image does not go directly to the 
intelligence analyst that requested that it be taken. Rather. a skilled imagery 
interpreter examines the image and prepares an imagery interpretation report. 
This written report. and occaSionally a print or photograph of the target. is 
forwarded to the analyst. Some times when an imagery interpreter examines 
an image be or she will see something that was not mentiqned in the original 
analyst's request. An e>..-ample is the USA seen by a CIA imagery interpreter 

3 



28 

who was examining imagery of Laos for another purpose. In such a case the 
imagery interpretation report Is forwarded to the analytic section responsible 
for the une.Allected sighting. 

r also should address why we are showing line draWings of the symbols we 
are here today to discuss. A fair question is 8¥OU are very open about what 
these symbols are or appear to be so why not show photographs of them?- The 
reason is straIghtfoIWard. If a camera scientist can get his hands on an image 
he can detennine many charactertes of the camera that took the picture. Its 
location. its focal length. the camera's stability. its sensitivity to the varying 
intensity of light. and a host of other technical parameters. We do not want the 
scientists of other -countries to obtain such knowledge of our technical 
capabilities. Such knowledge would help them hide things from us that we 
need to see to support our military forces and for national security. 

Now I will tum to the symbols that have been the subject of so much 
discussion. I Will review each of the images of interest in turn. I believe this 
will support OUI conclusion that of all the millions of square kilometers of 
territory in Southeast Asia that we have examined over the years we really only 
have two unexplained sets of symbols which were clearly intended to 
communicate something to an observer from above. 

The fIrst symbol oftnterest Is a 1973 TIL This symbol was imaged on May 
20. 1973 and again on July 10. 1973 on the Plain of Jars in Laos. The Plain of 
Jars was a hotly contested area during the war in Indochina. Lao General 
Vang Pao and his Hmong soldiers fought valiantly for control of this vital area 
which contains Within its borders the key lines of communication for central 
Laos. Control of the Plain of Jars shifted back and forth bet'vJeen Royal Lao 
Army and Pathet Lao and Vietnamese forces during the war. 

The imagery, now unclassified. which contains this set of symbols was 
obtained using an unmanned airborne reconnaissance system. It has been 
interpreted as either a 1573 or 1973 and either TA or TIl. None of the four 
possible combinations of these; symbols correlate to a classic distress symbol or 
to the escape and evasion symbols that our crews were trained to use. Another 
explanation is that the four numbers resemble a personal authenticator 
number but we have been unable to correlate them with any individual. 
Although it 15 not what we would expect to be used by an unaccounted-for U.S. 
military person, the symbols remains of interest to the Defense Deparbnent 
because they have not been explained. 

Possible explanations for the appearance of these symbols are many, 
though none seem particularly convincing. For instance, the U.S. Government 
provided aid to General Yang Pao through CIA-operated Air America assets. 
Some Air America crews were dO'IN"t1ed In action. One such U.S. aV1ator. Emmet 
Kay. went down on May 7. 1973 approximately 8 kilometers from the area 
where this symbol was either tramped, cut, cleared or etched into the elephant 
grass. (Emmet Kay returned to the U.S. In September 1974.) Some have 
surmised that Emmet Kay's Hmong crew might have made the symbol during 
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the few hours they were free before capture. The leader of the Hmong was a 
Major Thaa. We can speculate that he may have trying to signal their location 
by abbreviating his name. We may never know the answer to this as Major 
Thao dIed in captiVity, 

Others have surmised that the symbol could have been placed on the 
ground by a group afTha! personnel that were also captured dUring this period 

• by the Pathet Lao. TIl. of course, is the two character U.S. country code for 
Thailand. We know that these three Thai Indlvlduals were held In captivity 
With Enunet Kay and his Hmong crew members. Many attempts have been 
made over the years to follow this lead. Only recently. a new lead. has surfaced 
indicating that one of the Hmong may now he available for interview in 
Thailand. Ifwe are successful in our attempt to interview this individual we 
may learn more. But at this point. we have no 'way of kno\Ving if the symbol 
was or was not made by either the Thai individuals or the Hmong. 

Another. and less likely. theory for the symbol relates to the downing of an 
AC-lS0 gunship in December 1972. some 300 miles away in southern Laos 
Just across the Lao/Thai border. While only two crew members were kno'wn to 
have survived. one of the crew members that stayed with the plane down to its 
impact on the jungle floor was Captain Thomas Hart. Captain Hart. is the only 
dovmed aviator whose initials and loss circumstances could possibly correlate 
With the fnitlals n"t While Captaln Hart's remains were recovered in 1985 by 
the JCRC. even if Captain Hart had survived. it is unlikely that he would have 
chosen to evade for over 300 miles through some of the roughest territory 1n 
Laos. He would more likely have gone a relatively short distance due West 
toward Thailand and freedom, 

All we know for sure at this point in time in 1992 is that the symbol 
remains unexplained despite having been analyzed in depth on at least four 
separate occasions: by the Pacific Command in 1973; by the JCRC and DIA in 
1976: by DIA in 1986/87; and by the DlA. CIA and JSSA in 1992. Neither the 
DIA. JSSA or the JTF -FA have been able to make a correlation to any 
indiVidual. While pos1t1ve results may have been hoped for in 1973-75. it is not 
likely that 19 years later we will be able to pick up the trail in Laos. In short, 
the origin and meaning of this symbol is unexplained and probably Will remain 
so. 

I will naw tum to the USA & POSSible K symbols. This symbol was imaged 
on January 22. 1988 in a narrow rice paddy valley in Northeast Laos near Sam 
Neua, Laos, TIlis imagery was taken for a project unrelated to POW IMIAs and 
was not looked at by an imagery analyst until early December 1988. While the 
actual imagery remains classified, the line draWing we have With us today 1s 
unc1asstfted. As you can see, the letters USA are clearly distinguishable. and 
each letter is estimated to be more than t'ovice the height of a nonnal sized 
man. On the Unagery. below the USA letters some additional markings can be 
seen. Some have speculated that these :maxklngs are 1n the pattern of the 
number 34 or even the letter K. or perhaps even a so~called walking K distress 
symbol. Thfs symbol was only imaged once. By the time 1t was discovered in 
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December 1988 by the Central Intelligence Agency and immediately brought to 
DIA's attention, it was no longer observable on the ground. 

Once this symbol Was made known to DIA. investigative steps were 
promptly taken. The full range of follow-up steps taken by the U.S. 
Government have been briefed to the Committee in a closed meeting. What I 
can say here in open session 1s that all appropriate means of information 
collection. including the full range ofintell1gence assets available to the U.S. 
Govenunent, have been brought to bear to no avail. Like the prior symbol 
discussed that appeared on the Plain of Jars In 1973. this USA symbol remains 
unexplained. 

There is still disagreement as to whether or not the markings and 
shadings seen below the USA letters are in actuality some type of evader 
symbol. It is clear to DIA and CIA image!)" analysts that the USA letters were 
constructed by scrapmg a'Nay the rice stubble from a harvested rice paddy in 
dl)' season. One likely explanation for what appears to some as a 34 or 
pOSSible K is the dumping of extracted rice stubble in several piles at random. 
Clearly. the supposed K is not in any fashion comparable to the USA 
letters--not in Size. not in means of construction. not in spatial orientation. and 
certainly not in clarity. When this image was further examined through the 
application of sophisticated computer-enhanced analysis, including the use of 
so-called false color analysts to differentiate between grey scales. this alleged K 
symbol appears even more likely to be the mounding of lice stubble and thus 
even less convincing as a possible K. 

So what do we have here? No one, not DiA. not CIA and not JSSA. can 
correlate the USA and possible K symbols with an unaccounted for individUal. 
While the Lao government has admitted that plioI' to 1973 prisoners were kept 
in Pathet Lao headquarters caves located in the Sam Neua area. prisoners were 
not known to be held there after the war ended. These caves have been viSited 
many times in recent years by Americans and otherWestemers, and it was 
clear by the late 1980's that the caves are no longer in use. Other facilities that 
would likely be used for hiding .American POWs are not known to exist 
anywhere else in Sam Neua. 

I acknowledge that there have been isolated reports of paws being held in 
some areas of Laos, including Sam Neua. But after giving these reports. most 
of which come from refugee sources. a full and complete evaluation. the 
Department has been unable to develop convincing evidence that U.S. POWs 
are being held in Sam Neua today. nor do we have any evidence they were 
being held there in 1988. 

Mr. Bill Gadoill)', an investigator who covers Laos for the Joint Task Force 
- Full Accounting. has an interesting story to tell that may relate to the USA 
symbol. As I indicated earlier. Bill will tell this story at the conclusion of my 
statement. 

Where we are now With regard to the USA symbol can be summariZed as 
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follows: 1). The USA and possible K remains unexplained. despite having 
tasked every means of information collection available through the Intelligence 
Community, Many collection capabilities have been exercised multiple times to 
no avail. 2). No correlation to a known unaccounted-for ind1v1dual can be 
made by DIA. JSSA or the JTF-FA. And 3). Until an unexpected lead develops, 
there 1s little more that can be done other than continuing to monitor the 
situatlon. We have discussed in our closed meeting how We are accomplishing 
this monitoring. 

I will now address the possible K symbol in Morse code on the roof of a 
building. This possible symbol was seen on July 30.1975 when DIA and CIA 
1magezy analysts noticed several light spots on the roof of one building within a 
known prison compound in Vietnam Northeast of Haiphong. The photography 
remains Classified. so DIA has prepared line drawings for our discussions in 
open session. 

NotiCing a distinct color difference -- some roof sections were much 
brighter than the remainder of the roof on one barracks-type building -- CIA 
imagery analysts attempted to discern a poSSible pattern. They made a 
tenuous call that the pattern could be a dash - dot - dash in Morse code. 
which couId be the letter K or the letters N and T. Although this was an 
admittedly tenuous imagery analytic call. an intense all-source analysis was 
mounted by DIA. 

What they learned can be summariZed at the unclassified level as follows. 
FIrSt. the prison compound was formerly a French detention facility, used later 
during the Vietnam war years as a provincial jail. We know that it was used to 
house captured South Vietnamese commando inflltrators. several of whom 
were ultimately lnteIV1ewed after emigrating from Vietnam after the war. These 
fanner inmates stated that no U.S, prisoners were ever known to be 
incarcerated there during wartime. 

Other sources proVided pos1;\\l'lll' information. This prison. known to us 
now as the Dong Val Reeducation Camp. was used from late 1975 to late 1978 
by the North to house former Army of Vietnam (ARVN) officers and other South 
Vietnaniese offiCials who underwent "reeducation" to prepare them for "proper 
functioning" in the new soclaltst/ communist unified Vlemam. Thus. from late 
1975 Dong Va! became part of a much larger reeducation camp system in 
Vietnam that has been desCIibed to us in great detail by many of the 
thousands of South Vietnamese refugees that have been interviewed by DIA's 
investigative personnel. Taken as a whole. the body of reporting from Dong Val 
paints a consistent picture-this camp was used for reeducatlon and not for 
housing U.S. prisoners. 

A closer look at the photography of July 30. 1975 reveals some vezy 
interesting detaJls. The front gate Is wide open and no special security 
measures are apparent. The roofs of a number of buildings inside and Just 
outside the compound are off. indicating probable rehabilitation of the Jail 
facility. no doubt preparing 1t for its subsequent use as a reeducation camp. 
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Fusing all this information. we see a very consistent picture. First. after 
the fall of Saigon. Dong Val was renovated and subsequently used as part of 
the reeducation camp system. Second. the replacement of roof tiles accounts 
for the color differences seen on July 30. 1975. In fact. the photography shows 
that one section of the roof of the building in question is open, indicating that 
tile replacement was sWIin progress. Further. photography of the compound 
taken in January 1975 before this reconstruction process started fa1led to 
show any roof tile color variations. And photography of December 1975 after 
the roof reconstruction was complete. sho'WS weathering of the sections 
replaced in July: no color variations are observable. 

The Dong Vai reeducation camp had a rather short lifetime. By late 1978. 
most of the reeducates had either been released or were moved to other 
reeducation camps further south. For Vietnam and China. the late 1970'5 
'were punctuated by recurring security threats and border crises. We can 
speculate that because this facility was so far north. the Vietnamese deCided to 
close it for security reasons, or perhaps It was no longer needed as part of the 
reeducation camp system. What is known through recent photography is that 
the guard towers, fenCing and other security provisions have been long 
removed. many of the buUdings have been tom down and much of the former 
poson/camp area has reverted to agriculture. 

In short, the fused. all-source analytic View of DIA and CIA is that Dong 
Vat was not a facility that housed American prisoners: that roof reconstruction 
accounted for the roof tile color differences seen only on July 30. 1975: and. 
that it is highly unlikely that symbols were consciously placed on the ro?f 
structure as a signal. JSSA. fully agrees Mth this assessment. We conslder 
this possible symbol closed and are no longer pursuing it. 

I will now address the 52 or B52 symbol. Based upon source reporting in 
1979 and 1980 that American prisoners might be held in a detention facility in 
southern Laos. imagery analysts began to review the area for the presence of a 
detention facility. In doing so. the numb~s 52, believed to be a pOSSible 
symbol. were observed five times between December 1980 and March 1981 in a 
facility located in the ruea southeast of the City of Nhommarath. Laos. The 
photography, which remains classified. shows a possible 52 in an agrtcultural 
area within the camp. The possible symbol was first observed on December 4, 
1980. with subsequent observations on December 30. 1980. January 2. 1981, 
February 6. 1981 and March 8.1981. Slight changes in the structure of the 
symbol were noted from sighting to sighting and as late as March 8. 1981, the 
symbol was still in place, however. the top portion of the 5 could no longer be 
seen. 

The symbol was located within a row crop area between the walls of an 
inner compound and the perimeter fence. Although Imagery analysts have 
arrived at different conclusions as to whether there was actually a 52 symbol or 
not. Because of the variations in the size and structure of the possible 
numbers from observation to observation there was strong suspicion that what 
the Imagery analysts were reporting as a posstble 52. might be nothing more 
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than shadowing within the row crop area. During continued analysts of the 
possible numbers. some imagety analysts reported that there might even be a 
"8" assOCiated with the symbol. hO"W"eVer. the posstble B appeared to be another 
instance of shadowing Within the area under observation. 

The source reporting which was the hasls for requesting the Imagery 
analysis came to DIA from the CIA which stated that the reporting should be 
read with caution since there was some question as to the reliability of the 
sources involved. As noted earlier. the facility in question was located near the 
Lao city of Nbommarath. which 1s situated in Khammouane Province; the city 
of Nhommarath Is Within 50 kllometers of the Mekong River and the border of 
Thalland. The proximity of this facility to Thailand raised doubls that the Lao 
Communists would actually hold American prisoners in an area so close to 
Thailand. 

In 1980 and 1981 there was not a large number of sources as yet 
ava1lable who had visited the area or been Within the facility near 
Nhommarath. Nevertheless. photographs of the interior of the facility in 
question were turned over to U.S. Government representatives. The 
photographs. taken in early 1981. indicated that Western prisoners were not 
present Within the facility. The exact measures undertaken by the U.S, 
Government to inspect the facility and to detennine whether American 
prisoners were being held or not remains classified. In addition. the body of 
reporting from human sources who had detailed knowledge of the 1nter1or and 
pUIpose of the facility does not support the notion that American prisoners had 
ever been held within the facUity. 

There was not then and there has never been proof that American 
prisoners were held in the facility near Nbommarath. h a matter of fact 
continued analysis since 1980. photographs of this facility and human sources 
support our best judgement that Americans were not held in the facility. The 
facility is now knOVJ'l'l to have been a reeducation camp used by the Communist 
govemment that took power in 1975 to educate former Royal Lao Army officers 
and certain officials from the Royal Lao govemment. 1b.1s camp has been 
described to us in detail by former irunates that have been interviewed outside 
of Laos. There is even more reason to believe now that what was interpreted as 
a pOSSible 52 symbol was nothing more than the in'egular furrows of many 
individual garden plots. 

I will now turn to the symbols referred to as an arrow and a "p. - In 
mid-1992. during a routine review and analysis of central Laos; analysts 
discovered a possible symbols which included a large arrow and the pOSSible 
letter ~p. ~ These symbols were on the ground in December 1987. FUrther 
review of these possible symbols revealed that although one symbol has the 
overall shape of an arrow. the stem does not Join the arrow head. The stem of 
the arrow may be up to 100' In length. The possible .p. symbol appears to be 
nothlng more than a scarred area on the ground with vegetation. perhaps a 
bush or two. growing in the center. 

9 



34 

There is no evidence that this possible symbol has any association With 
Americans. whether liVing freely or in captivity. Explanations for the possible 
arrow include natural Umestone outcroppings or logs. An imagery search was 
conducted in both directions of the axis of the possible arrow with negative 
results. When imaged this area was undergOing the slash and bum process 
associated with c1earlngjungle for agricultural use. When next Imaged this 
area was under cultivation. While we are attempting to identify refugees in 
Thailand who came from the area where the symbol was observed. we have 
little hope of gaining further information on these five year old possible 
symbols. 

ntis gets us to the bottom line of the various symbols which we believe 
were intended by their makers to be detected from above. To date. we have two 
uneA-plained sets of symbols. One was imaged in 1973 and one was imaged 1n 
1988. A full range of follow up actions were undertaken. None of these symbol 
can be tied to a U.S. POW but neither can we absolutely d1sproye that 
"possibility .• 

I would now like to tum to some apparent evader symbols that have been 
cited as recent evidence of POWs in Laos. These supposed symbols were seen 
by members of the JSSA on a poor quality positive print of an image. For 
context. the JSSA is -a 65 person organiZation located in three states and _ 
headquartered at Fort BelVOir. Virginia. As commander, Colonel Bonn reports 
to the Aft Force Director of Operations. The Air Force and JSSA are executive 
agents for the Department of Defense for two major areas: Joint operational 
evasion and escape matters, and Code of Conduct and SERE training. They 
have a third. more recent charter as an executive agent for the purpose of 
drafting. in coordination with the Services and other DoD agendes. a 
Department of Defense Directive on POW /MlA matters. The latter project is in 
progress. 

Under the JSSA E&E charter, they are responsible for working E&E 
operational matters with command planners and operators to ensure tactics. 
procedures. eqUipment. and training are adequate and consistent with JCS 
policy. The JSSA also acts as executive agent for the Assistant Secretary of 
Defense for Force Management and Personnel with respect to Code of Conduct 
and SERE training. To accomplish this they have a special training unit With 
19 people responsible for providing advanced instruction and eXercises for 
selected high risk~of-capture personnel from all the military services. This unit 
trains these personnel in Code of Conduct. SERE, and hostage survival 
courses, both in residence and using mobile training teams. 

The JSSA has also been charged by DoD to conduct periodic inspections 
of five SERE certified training schools operated by the Army. Navy and Air 
Force: to research and analyze prisoner of war and actual SERE experiences for 
lessons learned to improve training; and to maintain a Code of Conduct~related 
research library. 
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That then, in a nutshell. is the JSSA. The JSSA does not have and never 
has had MlA accountability as a functional responslbility. They are not 
cognizant of all-source: intelligence related to MIAs and have never been tasked 
by anyone to conduct a comprehensive review of reports of downed. missing. or 
captured personnel in Southeast Asia. However, in 1978 the JSSA did do a 
survey of Operation Homecoming POW debriefs and compUed a data base of all 
references to sightlngs of non·retumees. The only POW analytical role the 
JSSA now performs is to review POW and peacetime hostage debriefs for 
lessons we can apply to the training programs we oversee. 

The JSSA has never been asked to review OIA's MIA. efforts. The JSSA 1s 
not an inSpector general and has no one qualified in intelligence analysis or 
photographic interpretation to perform such a function. 

Aside from the project to draft a DoD Directive. the JSSA·s current 
involvement in POW/MIA matters was solely due to requests by the Select 
Committee that they review poor quality. poor resolution copies of 
photography for evaluation \Vith respect to evasion and escape tec~ques of 
ground signal communication. nus they did with some degree of discomfort at 
being asked to be photographic Interpreters. a technlcal skill they do not 
possess and which was called·to the Committee's attention by the DoD . 
POW/MIA Central Documentation Office-this is the organiZation that I 
established to declassify pow /MlA documents and to support the Select 
COmmittee. 

On June 22. the Chief Counsel of the Select Committee requested tn,at the 
JSSA evaluate the photograph containing the USA symbol discussed earlier. 
The letter of request asked the JSSA. to proVide an lndepend~nt eval~ation of 
the symbol"s probable origins. meaning, and if they are conSIstent Wlth 
accepted SERE training and procedures. The JSSA was also asked to evaluate 
a photograph of a second larger area some distance to the southwest. 

In forwarding the JSSA's response on July 10. the Director of the DoD 
Central Documentation Office cautioned Mr. Codinha; Chief Counsel of the 
Select Commtttee. that the JSSA does not maintain a capability to perform 
imagery analysts and that imagery was only one source used in the intelligence 
process and that to fully comprehend the signfficance of a photo. information 
from multiple sources must be considered and examined by analysts from an 
appropriate intelligence organiZation. 

I regret that I was not persoilany aware of the Committee·s request to the 
JSSA and our response in July. I believe we could have aVOided the resulting 
ro!sunderstandings if we had been aware that the JSSA was attempting in good 
faith to perform a function that was well outside their area of expertise. 
Basically. the JSSA personnel viewed a very poor quality print with a 
magnifying glass and saw a lot of numbers and letters. They tben matched 
these symbols against their authenticator lists of missing ~ .. en. ~ere 
matches occurred they indicated that these might be posslble evader 
symbols. I do not want to get more specific on these symbols as much of the 
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escape and evasion tradescraft 1s classified and may well be used 
concerned that all of the media attention to these symbols has pro: I am 

th
compromlsed any attempts by any possible Surviving American POWs t 

e symbols that were taught to them in Southeast Asia. a use 

Viewing a poor quality print with a magnifying glass Is Just not how 
imagery explOltaUOr: should be done. This ignores the basic pdndples of 
imagery interpretation which considers the pattern. shape. size. shadow 
~urroundings. tone and texture of each artifact. VJhen the JSSA perso~el 
e~d the original quality Imagery of the printed photograph on a Ught table 

~smg high resolution optics the nature of all the supposed evader symbols 
ecame clear. They v.:ere simply vegetation.shadows or artifacts of the 

photographic production process. Some possible symbols were even' th 
~ps of 200 foot tall trees, an unlikely place for an evading POW to le:e a e 
~gn.f' When shown photographs of other locations including Africa and Utah 

e S~ personnel also "sawR the same kinds of symbols-symbols which . 
aga1n ~sappeared on the light table. Each and every apparent evader symbol 
~.:evIe~ed br JSSA on the ~ght table and none were found to be real. Now I 

on wan to give the ImpreSSlon they were imagining things Often when u 
~ at a hhotograPhic pIint you can see numbers and letter~ in the shado: 
and t:a~i y ~ d~ :.:kt nonnally interpret such prints for intelligence purpose~ 
be misled 5 ~ ~ es ita lon~;une to train imagery interpreters: it is easy to 

. case Is Ul1.Lortunat.e that untrained personnel were used to 
support an unwarranted conclusion concerning evader symbols in Laos. 

Mr G~ C~th that concludes my statement. I respectfully request that 
. a omy 0 e Joint Task Force FUll Accounting present his statement 

~~~~ ~tertain 3.uestlons. I make this request as I believe his statement is 

b I
e ques ons that may remain concerning the USA and possible K 

sym 0 s. 

• 
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Chairman KERRY. All right. Mr. Secretary, what I think we 
would like to do is perhaps have the folks, the SERE folks, come up 
first and maybe explain what we can in unclassified terms here. 

I, first of all, want to thank you for your statement because I 
think that in open session it is a very comprehensive and helpful 
look at a lot of things that people do not normally get to discuss in 
this kind of session, and we are very appreciative of that. There are 
questions. 

Let me also make clear, I do not want anybody to misinterpret 
that my distinction about what is or what is not, at this moment, 
clearly interpretable to the committee or in hand, does not dimin­
ish our inquisitiveness or the fact that we are going to look at this. 
And the committee is going to do that through its independent 
people. So I do not want to--I am just trying to make sure we 
know where we are today, but that is not a reflection on where we 
know we are going. 

Now if we could have the SERE folks come up, please. Each of 
the representatives from SERE, General. And if you could just 
remain standing so I could swear you all in. If you would raise 
your right hands. Do you swear, each and individually, to tell the 
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God. 

Colonel BONN. I do. 
Mr. DUSSAULT. I do. 
Mr. ERICKSON. I do. 
Chairman KERRY. I am going to let Senator Smith lead off here 

with questions. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. Mr. Chairman, first of all a brief response 

to a couple of points in Mr. Andrews' opening statement. 
On June 22, 1992, the chief counsel, Bill Codinha, sent a letter to 

Margaret Munson, Director of DOD POW IMIA CDO. In that letter 
we said, and I will just quote briefly from it: The committee has 
received information in summaries of efforts taken by the DIA re­
garding a photo taken in January 1988, sometimes referred to as 
USA photo. 

In order to have a complete understanding of this particular oc-
currence, the committee requests that the photo be evaluated by 
JSSA. We would like an independent evaluation by JSSA of the 
symbol's probable origins and meaning, and if they are consistent 
with accepted SERE training and procedures. It is also requested 
that JSSA evaluate photography of the second-larger area, et 
cetera. 

Mr. Andrews, nobody from JSSA was asked, nor did they offer, 
any conclusions as to the authenticity of those signals. What they 
were asked and what they provided to this committee, because I 
was present at part of those interviews, was are they, those things 
that we see on those documents, in their opinion escape and eva-
sion symbols. 

That is what they were asked. They were not asked if they were 
man made. They were not asked if they were shadows. And to indi­
cate that-and nor did they say-Offer an opinion to that effect. So 
to indicate that is simply incorrect. That is number one. 

There are so many inaccuracies in what you said, I do not even 
know where to begin, but I am going to take three of them. 
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Numbber two, there were not hundreds of numbers there were 150 
num ers-not hundreds, 150. ' 

Number three, regarding the Dong Mang prison and I know S 
ator .ar~ssley has s?me questions, but I am just ~in to briefl en­
yo~ mdlcated that It was not a labor facility-or gthaf it was a jab~~ 
~~I~~W;Mr~ds to ~h~tdeffec\We received an analysis from possi­
July 1976 I assocflaDe mar mgs m Southeast Asia by the CIA 

ana YSIS 0 ang Mang prison, quote: ' 
th ~ltho~gh we. where unable to find any conclusive evidence that 

I~ prison mig. t c~ntai,:, American POWs, there are several 
umque fe,,;tures m thiS prison that differ from other known Viet­
n:-m1se prisons. ThiS IS the CIA's own words. It is secluded in a rel­
lld~ y rtem~~e area and has an access control point on the road 
~a mg 0 e camp. Walls within the compound ph sicall and 
vlsu~ll- s~gTe~ate the prisoners. The visual segregatitn of ~ison­
ers mica es It I~ not a forced labor camp. The only other known 
prison thathused mternally walled compounds to segregate the pris­
oners was t e former POW camp at Dong Hoi. 
ot~~r;~~icshhoIul~llchorrectt those three inaccuracies, and there are 

. WI ave 0 get to later. 
ChM.r. Erlckso,:,-I am not sure of the timeframe on questions Mr 

a~rman, ~o Just whatever it is, just let me know. ,. 
Vice Chalrma? SMITH. In Mr. Andrews' opening statement Mr 

Er~ckson, he S"'I~ .that Captain Thomas Hart is the only do~ned 
l:;:~itl~fhs<: 1~~hilsTHandI loss circumstances could possibly corre-

e 1nl la s . s that correct, as far as you know? 
Mr. ERICKSON. I don't know about the initials. . 

t
Vhlce ChAalrman SMITH. Is it possible that they are not TH but 

ra er an and not an H? ' 
Mr. ERICKSON. I assumed they were a T and an A 
Vice Chairman SMITH. T and an A. . 
Mr. ERICKSON. Yes. 

by V~h~~~:iH':::t? SMITH. Do you believe that that signal was made 

Mr. ERICKSON. No. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. D b I' . Kay? 0 you e leve It was made by Emmet 

Mr. ERICKSON. No. 

K 
V~ce Chairman SMITH. Why do you not believe it was Emmet 
ay. 

h'~h ERICKSdON. Emhmet Kay was captured as soon as his aircraft 
I . e groun , or s ortly thereafter. 
VICe Chairman SMITH. So your infonnation is that Emmet Ka 

ili~~t,:!tured as soon as he hit the ground, as Senator Grassley irr. 

Mr. ERICKSON. Correct. 

M
ViceDChairman SMITH. Is that your conclusion Mr. Dussault? 

r. USSAULT. Yes. ,. 
J Vice Chairman SMITH. Mr. Andrews also said DIA JSSA and 

th
TFt have been un?able to make any correlation to any i;'divid~al Is 
a your pOSItion. . 

tha
Mtr ERICKtSON. I don't have a name that it could correspond to 

5 corree . ' 

2f 
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Vice Chairman SMITH. Do you have any indication that TA 
should correlate to any individual, Mr. Dussault? 

Mr. DUSSAULT. Yes, sir. Those two letters are E&E code letters, 
and that applied to a certain period of time during the Southeast 
Asia war. If we went back, I'd have to check that particular time­
frame against the unaccountable list and determine if there are 
any individuals in that timeframe that are still unaccounted for. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. So it could correlate to scmeone else . 
Mr. DUSSAULT. Yes, sir. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. Does it, in your opinion, or could it? 
Mr. DUSSAULT. It could. I'd have to check the list. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. Is it true, on the 20 May 1973 photogra­

phy of the symbol-is it true that there is a clearer picture than 
what we have up there? Is there any clearer picture that you have 
seen, other than the one that we see up there? 

Mr. ERICKSON. When we were in closed session, they had a 20 
May photo that was quite clear. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. Is it possible that number could be any-
thing else other than-where am I trying to find it here? I guess 
we do not have it up there. The 1-9-7-3. 

Mr. ERICKSON. It could be a 1-9-3-3. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. Pardon me? 
Mr. ERICKSON. It could be a 1-9-3-3. There's very many different 

number combinations, and the 20 May photo shows it the best. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. Does that number correlate to a known 

POW? 
Mr. ERICKSON. I don't have all the numbers. I can't tell. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. Mr. Dussault, do you know the answer to 

that question? 
Mr. DUSSAULT. I don't think we have the complete list of authen-

ticator numbers accessible to us at this particular time. You'd have 
to check the entire list of authenticators to determine that, sir. I 
know in the Air Force, against the Air Force list right now, we 
didn't get any matches with the 1973 or the 1573, et cetera. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. Based on your knowledge of escape and 
evasion, what is your assessment of that 1973 TA or TH, whatever 
the case may be, signal? How would you assess it? 

Mr. DUSSAULT. My personal opinion is that we shouldn't set this 
aside, that we ought to really look at this seriously as an authenti­
cator from an individual, as a possible authenticator where an indi­
vidual is trying to communicate his existence to us. 

That's my first opinion. That was my first opinion when I saw 
that photography for the first time. I believe that, today, it still 
should be looked at, should be checked against the complete list of 
authenticators to see if we get a match. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. When did you see that? 
Mr. DUSSAULT. For the first time? 
Vice Chairman SMITH. For the first time. 
Mr. DUSSAULT. I believe I saw it, personally saw it for the first 

time back in the April timeframe in front of the committee. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. The first time you saw 1973 imagery of a 

possible escape and evader signal. 

-
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Mr. DUSSAULT. I know that was made available to our office back 
in the 1985 or 1986 timeframe, because a memo in our safe indi­
cates that, yes, sir. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. The first time you saw it was some 12 
years after the imagery was taken. 

Mr. DUSSAULT. Yes, sir. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. And is it correct to say that you are the 

expert or one of the major experts in escape and evasion? 
Mr. DUSSAULT. I think so, yes, sir. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. Would you have liked to have seen it ear­

lier than 12 years, to offer your opinion? 
Mr. DUSSAULT. Sir, it's not-it's not my job. They had really no 

responsibility to send it to me. But I would have definitely liked to 
have seen it, yes, sir. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. Does B52K-Mr. Andrews, do you consid-
er that not to be a valid man-made signal in Laos? 

Mr. ANDREWS. I don't-I think that they-I don't have a B52K. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. All right, how about B52? 
Mr. ANDREWS. We have a--
Vice Chairman SMITH. How about 52? 
Mr. ANDREWS [continuing]. Likely 52 that we believe was made 

by shadows, although it could be 52. Some have speculated there 
was a B. I think if you look at the totality of the imagery coverage, 
that you're led to believe it probably is not a man-made number. I 
can't-I can't dismiss it totally. When I look at the total all-source 
picture, then I believe that it is not an unexplained symbol. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. All right. Let me read from the DIA anal­
ysis of that. Analysis of further imagery of 30 December 1980 locat­
ed what appears to be the number 52, possibly followed by the 
letter K traced on the ground, in an agricultural plot inside the fa­
cility. I won't mention the facility. 

DIA is unable to ascribe any particular significance to the 
number, but K was given to U.S. pilots as a ground distress signal. 
It is thus conceivable that this represents an attempt by a prisoner 
to signal to any aircraft that might pass overhead. So that is basi­
cally incorrect, is that what you are saying? 

Mr. ANDREWS. I think that-it's very hard when you're trying to 
go back a number of years to try to put yourself in the place of an 
imagery analyst or an analyst in that time frame to know why he 
concluded what he concluded. We've done the best we could, at the 
committee's request, to reexamine all this imagery and bring in 
multiple people to look at it. And what we looked at, we saw a pos­
sible 52 that we believed we could explain. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. After subsequent imagery-in DIA's own 
analysis and words: After subsequent imagery of that same facility 
and that same number, the number 52 is still visible with no 
change. Your language: This lack of change indicates that the nu­
merals may have been dug into the earth. 

And yet you are taking the position here before this committee 
that it is not-there are only two man-made signals, and that this 
is not one of the two. That is what you said. 

Mr. ANDREWS. Those weren't my words, Senator. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. You said there were two man·made sig­

nals, Mr. Andrews. 
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Mr. ANDREWS. No, but that was the imagery interpretation 
report that you were reading from. Subsequently, we do not believe 
that they were dug into the earth and we looked at it with the best 
quality that we could. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. All right. 
Senator GRASSLEY. You are basically, though, saying that your 

experts cannot tell the difference between a shadow and a figure 
that would be stamped in the ground. That is what you are saying. 
You believe they are shadows, but you cannot really tell the differ­
ence between shadows and something stamped in the ground, 
right? 

Mr. ANDREWS. Senator, as I said at the beginning you have to 
use all-source information to try to put a picture together. What 
you can tell i~ whether things are definitely man made, like the 
USA. Other thmgs are questionable. 

In 1980 when imagery analysis was made, we had not inter­
viewed the camp participants and we didn't have a context to place 
it in. We're doing the best we can to look at this imagery and give 
you a quality, professional interpretation report of it. And I think 
that we have to make the best judgments we can. 

We can't say there wasn't a 52 there. What we said was in the 
total source context, we do not believe-we believe it's more ex­
plainable by shadows than any other man-made object, based on 
the camp interviews and so forth. 

Senator GRASSLEY. This goes back to what I said in my opening 
statement. There are other pieces of information and sources that 
ought to be brought to bear on this, not just one source, where we 
can get the answer to this. And it is a point, this information has 
been around a lot time. Cannot you use infrared to tell man-made 
temperature changes? Have you tried that? 

Mr. ANDREWS. On this particular image, I don't know if we used 
the digitization and the color, the false color assist. I think that 
they-that the imagery analysts were satisfied that they had done 
a complete job. 

Senator GRASSLEY. I rest my case, Senator Smith. The point is 
that maybe they have not used all the sources of information. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. Well, I think the issue here is nobody is 
saymg-:,md we are not holding you to the test of being infallible. 
But, basICally, what you are saying here is that the analysis on 52, 
by your early analysis, is incorrect, or may have been incorrect. 
Therefore your analysis today very well may also be incorrect. And 
yet you are takmg the emphatic position that you are correct. 

Now, I do not want to monopolize all the time, so please feel free 
to Jump m anyone else, but I just want to move to this-whatever 
we can talk about in open session on does the defense establish­
ment, the intelligence community, manage a record of any authen­
tIcator numbers that may be attributed to individuals missing. Do 
you mamtam a base, a database, of those numbers and individuals? 

Mr. ANDREWS. Following the war, PACAF or PACOM tried to ac­
cumulate the best record of available authenticator numbers. What 
we've learned in g?ing back and looking-and, again, it's very hard 
to place yourself m the place of someone 15 or 20 years ago-is 
that they kept mcomplete records. We did not get all of the Navy 
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and the Army fliers, and there are probably some missing Air 
Force numbers. 

We have here in the Defense Department and we've looked at 
and I believe JSSA also has, the best set of authenticator number~ 
that are available to us today. One of the things we've learned 
from this process is we've got to keep better authenticator numbers 
in the future. 

I have no way to know why they don't have a complete set of 
authenticator numbers, and no one knows; we've asked. But there 
is not a complete set of authenticator numbers and there hasn't 
been. This isn't something somebody did away with last year or 
this year. It hasn't existed since after the Vietnam War. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. Well, OK, I am not accusing you of any­
thing. What I am saying to you, the statement needs to be made, 
needs to be understood here by the public, that we have an agency 
that teaches pilots escape and evasion procedures and identifying 
or authenticating numbers in order to locate them. Those people 
who taught that were not sent any imagery until at least, at the 
minimum, 1985; most of it was seen after this committee showed it 
to them in 1992. Is that correct? 

Mr. DUSSAULT. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ERICKSON. Yes. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. OK, that is the first point. The second 

point is that in spite of all that information, in spite of the fact 
that they were taught to provide identifying information to image­
ry from above, we do not have the list of those identifier numbers 
to find them if they signal. Is that correct? Is that correct, Mr. Dus­
sault? 

Mr. DUSSAULT. Yes, sir. As far as I know right now, yes, sir. 
VICe ChaIrman SMITH. Now that, to say the least, is pretty outra­

geous, based on this Senator's opinion. You teach people to commu­
nicate, you teach them how to communicate, you teach them what 
to communicate with, and then you do not keep the number so that 
you can identify them when they communicate. You are going to 
have a hell of a job identifying them, are you not? 

Mr. ANDREWS. Absolutely. 
Chairman KERRY. When you say you, I just want to be fair. I 

agree with you; the point is well made. But that was done back in 
1974 or 1975. 

Mr. ANDREWS. Senator, it's very difficult to figure out what hap­
pened 20 years ago when they were closing this down. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. That is just the point, that we are closing 
it down. 

Mr. ANDREWS. No, I'm talking about when they were pulling 
their forces out and trying to get back and recover a long-term 
effort. They did not keep all of the authenticators. I'm not sure 
they ever all existed. Remember, a lot of these were issued at local 
level. I issued them when I was in Vietnam to pilots. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. What is the sense of issuing them? Why 
issue them? If you are not going to keep a record of them, why 
issue them? 

Mr. ANDREWS. The main reason was for communications for 
search and rescue at the time. They weren't meant to be laid out 
on the ground as a communication symbol, Senator. The other-the 
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other symbols were meant to be the communications symbols. The 
authenticators were meant for communication purposes once you 
make contact, or for other--{)ther purposes that I don't want to go 
into in this session. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. All right, I understand. 
How many authenticator numbers are you aware of, Mr. Dus­

sault or Mr. Erickson or Mr. Andrews? Mr. Dussault, first, how 
many numbers are you aware of, that you have in your possession 
or know of? 

Mr. DUSSAULT. You mean the record. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. Yes, how many numbers that identify the 

specific individuals do you have? 
Mr. DUSSAULT. Sir, we'd have to check the list. But as far as I'm 

concerned in my own mind, we've got records that were put togeth­
er by PACOM at the end of the war that deal with the Air Force 
cases only. I believe that's been a complete list of every Air Force 
pilot still unaccounted for during Southeast Asia. 

I believe that the list that we have available to us is a complete 
list, Air Force only now. And we have in that list several individ­
uals that went down that did not identify an authenticator number 
for themselves. That was mostly a group of early individuals that 
went down. They did not start taking the seriousness of the war 
until, maybe, 1967, 1968 time frame. So there's a large number of 
people prior to 1967 that didn't have authenticator numbers. 

But I'd say we've got authenticators in the thousands. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. In the thousands. 
Mr. DUSSAULT. Yes, sir. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. But you do not have records-you have 

records of a thousand? 
Mr. DUSSAULT. Yes,. sir. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. You have records­
Mr. DUSSAULT. Only Air Force related, though. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. Air Force. 
Mr. DUSSAULT. Yes, sir. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. Do you have any knowledge or indication 

or opinion as to what may have happened to the others? 
Mr. DUSSAULT. Sir, as I recall, in trying to satisfy some of the re­

quests of the committee over the last few months, one of the sets of 
documents we had to furnish dealt with what we call the IPWIC 
Committee. It's the Interagency POW Intelligence Committee. 

In these documents, going through these minutes, one of the ref­
erences I remember seeing was that a decision was made some­
where in the 1974, 1975 time frame that all these authenticated 
numbers would be submitted by the services to the CIA for reposi­
tory purposes. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. Well, OK. I am just trying to lead 
through this. What we have established now is that pilots were 
taught evasion and escape. They were given a number. The num­
bers were lost or were not used. Those who trained those pilots 
were never sent the imagery with numbers appearing on them. 

I am not getting into whether or not the numbers are shadows or 
whether or not the numbers are man made. The point is numbers 
appeared on imagery. We all agree to that, OK. At that point, 
something appeared on the imagery. 
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Now, Mr. Gray testified under oath to this committee that, 
quote: DIA always looked for symbols. DIA does not even have the 
authenticator numbers. They do not even have them from at least 
three services, and they have some from the Air Force. How can 
DIA say that they always look for symbols when they do not have 
the symbols to look for? 

Mr. ANDREWS. Senator, they have the same list the JSSA has, 
and they-which is the most complete list that the U.S. Govern­
ment has in its possession. And that's what they used. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. I understand that. 
Mr. ANDREWS. So they did the best they could with what they 

had. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. Please understand me. I understand what 

you are saying. I know that you are only looking for what you 
have. But when you-now, let me move over now quickly, and then 
I will yield. 

Senator GRASSLEY. I wanted to make a point. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. Go ahead. 
Senator GRASSLEY. That this is what I was saying in my opening 

statement about putting everything in the proper context. They 
don't have the proper context. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. There is no context. 
Senator GRASSLEY. And consequently they can draw a conclusion 

that something is a shadow, when maybe it is not a shadow, or at 
least we should not be drawing that conclusion until we have used 
all the sources available for this type of imagery. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. Let me ask this question. If there are-as 
I understand it, there are 19 numbers; whether they are shadows 
or whether they are man made, leaving that aside. There are 19 
numbers that appear on imagery that identify with missing Ameri­
can service personnel. Is that true or untrue? 

Mr. DUSSAULT. I believe it's true. 
Mr. ANDREWS. Senator, I can't--I can't agree with that. They 

appear as artifacts on a print copy, a poor quality print copy. They 
do not appear on imagery if they're not there, and I think that as 
we worked through this, it was shown that they weren't on the im­
agery. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. I understand. I understand your position. 
I do not agree with your position, but I understand it. 

Mr. ANDREWS. I think it's the department's position, not just my 
position. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. OK. But what I am saying is if you look 
at the imagery, which we cannot do in public here, you will see, 
with the naked eye, something that appears to be numbers, most of 
them four digit numbers. Is that correct? 

Mr. ANDREWS. When you look at the actual imagery, you will not 
see it with the naked eye. Senator, when you come to see the im­
agery you will see that you can't-

V ice Chairman SMITH. Well, I have seen imagery with numbers. 
Mr. ANDREWS. Right. you've seen copies, you've seen prints. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. Have you seen it? 
Mr. ANDREWS. Yes, I have. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. All right. 
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Mr. ANDREWS. I've seen them for years, and I've seen them in 
lots of places in the world other than in Southeast Asia. 

Senator GRASSLEY. How can a symbol be on a print and not on a 
film? 

Mr. ANDREWS. It's an artifact of the print. There are-Senator, 
you have to understand that when people-if we walked outside 
today and looked up at a cloud and we had 10 people with us, there 
would be 10 different explanations for what that cloud was. 

When people look at terrain on poor quality, there are a lot of 
artifacts, there are a lot of naturally occurring features that, if 
your brain is wired right, and it takes a special skill, you can see 
numbers. People can pull numbers out of it, you know, out of this 
kind of terrain. They aren't imagining them. They're real to them, 
but that doesn't mean that they're there and that doesn't mean 
that when you look at it carefully, that you can find the numbers. 

They found-when the three JSSA guys got together, they 
couldn't even agree on the numbers that they saw from the poor 
quality print. So it's something that is-that's real-to Mr. Erick­
son, it's real. We can see some of the numbers, you can see some of 
the numbers, others you can't. 

Senator GRASSLEY. I still want to know how something can be on 
the print if it is not in the film the first time. 

Mr. ANDREWS. It's an artifact. 
Senator GRASSLEY. Or in the first place. 
Mr. ANDREWS. It's the way your mind creates and pulls the shad­

ows and the artifacts of the image together, Senator. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. What creates a shadow in a rice paddy? 
Mr. ANDREWS. It could be a dike, it could be the-Vice Chairman 

Smith: Supposing there is no dike? 
Mr. ANDREWS. Senator, I'd have to look at the specific example 

that you are talking about. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. Well, I have looked at it and there are 

numbers in rice paddies, Mr. Andrews. Now what creates a shadow 
in a rice paddy? 

Mr. ANDREWS. We've had the best imagery analysts look at this, 
Senator, and I have not seen any numbers in rice paddies. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. You have not seen any numbers in rice 
paddies. 

Mr. ANDREWS. If we join you and you show us numbers in rice 
paddies, we will be happy to examine them further. We do not see 
them, Senator. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. OK, you do not see them in rice paddies. 
Colonel BONN. Senator, with respect to the numbers, the 19 num­

bers you're talking about, Mr. Erickson was the one who identified 
those originally and went through the authenticator list and picked 
out names that could correspond to those. He subsequently has 
spent time over with DIA looking, with their technology, on a light 
table at these numbers. He's satisfied they're not there. You can 
ask him directly on this issue. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. What I am asking, and what I am getting 
at here, is there are 19 numbers-whether they are numbers, man 
made, or numbers made by shade of trees or something else is a 
matter of dispute, I will grant you that. That is a matter of differ-
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ence of opinion; whether it is in dispute or not depends on who is 
doing the analyzing. 

But there were 19 of them that, if one looks at the imagery, they 
oan see these numbers. You can see 5674, for example, or whatever 
the number is. You can see that and you can conclude that that is 
a number, however it is made. And that number, 19 times, appears 
to correlate with a missing serviceman in Southeast ASia. 

Now what in the world-in terms of laws of probability, that is 
like hitting the lottery 19 times, 19 times in a row. 

Colonel BONN. Sir, there are thousands of numbers. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. No kidding. 
Colonel BONN. There can be a hit-there will be a hit plenty of 

times. We have no vested interest one way or another. I have 
backed off and let Mr. Erickson make his own analysis. He did that 
independently. He's the one that found it in the first place, and he 
doesn't see it now. 

When I took command of the JSSA a couple of months ago I was 
told we had these photographs, and that we were looking at them. 
I immediately asked to see them and be shown what Mr. Erickson 
was seeing. 

He did that, and, frankly, there were many things he saw I 
couldn't see. There were some things I could also see, but there's a 
large area of disagreement between me and Mr. Dussault a",d Mr. 
Erickson. Anybody that looks at the same photo comes out with dif­
ferent things, and the worse the photo the more-the greater the 
contrasts in the photo, the more images start emerging out of the 
shadows. It's just-and I'm convinced of that. 

Senator GRASSLEY. What you are really saying is it is the figment 
of somebody's imagination. 

Colonel BONN. Sir, I'm not a photo interpreter. 
Senator GRASSLEY. The bottom line is there cannot be anything 

on a picture that is not on film. 
Colonel BONN. I didn't say that, sir. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. Do you have the film? Where is the film? 

Do you have the original film of this picture? 
Colonel BONN. No, I'd have to ask DIA, sir. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. Mr. Andrews. 
Mr. ANDREWS. Do I have it with me? 
Vice Chairman SMITH. No, do you have it? 
Mr. ANDREWS. We have a positive print of high quality of the 

original picture. . 
Vice Chairman SMITH. I did not ask you about the prmt. Do you 

have the original? 
Mr. ANDREWS. When I say a positive transparency, we do have 

the original of this one, I'm informed. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. You have the original on the USA area 

with the numbers. You have the original of that. The December, 
1988 followup imagery on USA. 

Mr. ANDREWS. I'm told we have it. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. I am told you do not. 
Mr. ANDREWS. I understand that, Senator, and when we were 

last before the committee I think that there was a missing picture 
because that was taken for a special purpose and was pulled out of 
the normal data base. 
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Vice Chairman SMITH. So you do not have it. 
Mr. ANDREWS. I am now told they have it. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. Well, I just want to make sure. You are 

under oath; I just want to make sure I give you another chance to 
say it. Do you have the original or not, of the USA, December 19RR 
followup photography that was taken after the image appeared? I 
you have that original? 

Mr. SANTORA. Senator, I'm Ralph Santora from the imagery shop 
at DIA. We had a problem with the original imagery when we were 
together the last time. It was filed in an unusual place, and I won't 
go into that. But we did find it subsequently, and we do have it on 
hand, yes. 

Vice Chairman SMITH. You have the master. 
Mr. SANTORA. Yes, yes. 
Vice Chairman SMITH. OK. 
Chairman KERRY. Can I just ask a couple of questions, if I can, 

here. The 19 numbers, as they are purported to be, these are on a 
rough print. Is that accurate? 

Mr. ANDREWS. Yes, sir. 
Chairman KERRY. Is that the print we were shown? 
Mr. ANDREWS. Yes, sir, that was the print you were shown. 
Chairman KERRY. OK. So I saw the same print you saw, is that 

correct? 
Mr. ERICKSON. Correct. 
Chairman KERRY. Well I know that this Senator, even with eye­

glasses, had a lot of problem finding a lot of these numbers and the 
print was of extremely poor quality. Is that not accurate? Is that 
accurate, Mr. Erickson? 

Mr. ERICKSON. Very accurate. 
Chairman KERRY. You are the person who originally saw this, 

correct? 
Mr. ERICKSON. Correct. 
Chairman KERRY. And you, Mr. Dussault, did you also see it? 
Mr. DUSSAULT. Yes, sir. 
Chairman KERRY. Do you agree that the print is of poor quality? 
Mr. DUSSAULT. Yes, sir. Compared to what we've seen since then, 

yes, sir. 
Chairman KERRY. OK, now you are both under oath. Did any­

body try to have you readjust your thinking on this? 
Mr. ERICKSON. No. They provided me all the materials and al­

lowed me to look at it many times. 
Chairman KERRY. And what did you do? You went and reana­

lyzed it, is that correct? 
Mr. ERICKSON. I sat down at the light table and I had a hard 

copy photo beside me and I looked at the imagery, both in the light 
table and on the hard copy photo, and attempted to find them on 
the light table. 

Chairman KERRY. And could you find them? 
Mr. ERICKSON. You could find a lot of shadows. In fact one large 

arrow that I found turned out to be actually in the treetops. 
Chairman KERRY. In the treetops. 
Mr. ERICKSON. Yes. There was a cliff next to it that was casting a 

straight-line shadow which formed an arrow. 
Chairman KERRY. Now, you are not a trained analyst, are you? 




